

**Academic Year 2023-2024**

Student Teacher

Handbook

Teacher Education

P R O G R A M

*Teacher as Leader for the 21st Century*

**Academic Year 2023-2024**

Education Department

The regulations, requirements, and criteria contained in this Handbook apply to the

2021 – 2022 academic year only

210 Lindsey Wilson Street • Columbia, Kentucky 42728

(270) 384-8159 • Fax: (270) 384-8162

Student Teacher Handbook

Table of Contents

[Introduction](#_gjdgxs) 3

[Purpose and Objectives of Student Teaching](#_30j0zll) 4

[Purpose](#_1fob9te) 4

[Objectives](#_3znysh7) 4

[Student Teaching](#_2et92p0) 5

[Admission Criteria for Student Teaching](#_3dy6vkm) 5

[Praxis II](#_3rdcrjn) 7

[Overview of the Student Teaching Program](#_26in1rg) 8

[Placement Of Student Teachers](#_lnxbz9) 8

[Personnel Involved In Student Teaching](#_35nkun2) 8

[Policies and Procedures](#_1ksv4uv) 9

[The Student Teaching Experience](#_44sinio) 12

[Organization of the Student Teaching Experience](#_2jxsxqh) 12

[Progression Of Student Teaching](#_z337ya) 12

[Institutional Policies Regarding Student Teacher](#_3j2qqm3) 13

[Evaluation And Grading During Student Teaching](#_1y810tw) 16

[Required Key Assessments for Student Teaching 17](#_4i7ojhp)

[The Ineffective Student Teacher 17](#_2xcytpi)

[Remediation Outside The Normal Student Teaching Placement 17](#_1ci93xb)

[Termination Of The Student Teaching Assignment 18](#_2bn6wsx)

[Due Process Policy 19](#_qsh70q)

[Success in Student Teaching 20](#_1pxezwc)

[Preparation For Student Teaching 20](#_49x2ik5)

[Checklist for Preparation for Student Teaching 21](#_147n2zr)

[Interpersonal Skills 22](#_3o7alnk)

[Common Sense Rules For Successful Student Teaching 22](#_23ckvvd)

[Planning Lessons 23](#_ihv636)

[Need Help? 23](#_32hioqz)

[The Cooperating Teachers 25](#_41mghml)

[Purpose of Student Teaching 25](#_2grqrue)

[Kentucky Qualifications For Cooperating Teachers 25](#_3fwokq0)

[Expectations Of The College With Regard To The Cooperating Teacher: 26](#_1v1yuxt)

[Payment To Cooperating Teachers 26](#_4f1mdlm)

[Working with a Student Teacher 27](#_2u6wntf)

[Beginning Work With The Student Teacher: 27](#_19c6y18)

[Preparing The Students 27](#_3tbugp1)

[The First Day 28](#_28h4qwu)

[“Getting Along” With Your Student Teacher 28](#_nmf14n)

[Evaluation of Student Teacher Performance 29](#_37m2jsg)

[Where To Go When You Need Help 30](#_1mrcu09)

[Civil Actions 3](#_46r0co2)1

[Monitoring Classroom 31](#_2lwamvv)

[Appendix - Student Teaching Forms 3](#_111kx3o)2

Student-Teacher Observation Form [3](#_1rvwp1q)3

Student-Teacher Formative/Summative Assessment Form 34

[Student Teacher Remediation Report](#_3l18frh) 44

[Student Teacher Remediation Follow-up Report](#_206ipza) 45

[LWC LESSON PLAN FORMAT](#_4bvk7pj) 46

[LWC ABBREVIATED LESSON PLAN FORMAT](#_2zbgiuw) 50

Handbook Agreement Form 54

[Professional Code of Ethics](#_2r0uhxc) 55

# Introduction

One of the most important aspects of a Teacher Education Program is Student Teaching. It is the formal culmination of preparation and training of candidates in the Education Programs at Lindsey Wilson College (LWC). The Education Programs are committed to providing the atmosphere that will lead to a positive Student Teaching experience. However, we also expect our Student Teachers to be “responsible” for making their Student Teaching a fruitful and fulfilling experience.

This handbook delineates the policies and procedures of the Student Teaching Program at LWC.

We hope that everyone in this process — the Student Teacher, the Cooperating Teacher, and the college supervisor — will work together to ensure a rewarding experience for both the Student Teacher and the children in the classroom.

# Purpose and Objectives of Student Teaching

## Purpose

To provide the relevant classroom experience so that Student Teachers acquire the knowledge, skills, attitudes, and values to become a professional educator.

## Objectives

At the conclusion of Student Teaching, the Student Teacher should be able to:

1. Utilize a variety of teaching techniques and methods, including appropriate uses of media and technology.
2. Complete the record-keeping, charts, and classroom management plans associated with teaching;
3. Organize and implement full instruction on a daily basis for a minimum of ten (10) consecutive (solo) teaching days per assignment; secondary Student Teachers must be responsible for full instruction on a daily basis for two (2) separate ten (10) consecutive (solo) teaching days or one (1) consecutive twenty (20) solo teaching days;
4. Design and implement instruction that values and supports student diversity and addresses individual needs;
5. Assess student’s performance, evaluate progress, and provide appropriate feedback to both students and the parents;
6. Identify and display a professional attitude with regard to conduct and ethics;
7. Effectively reflects on and evaluates teaching and learning through a self-evaluation;
8. Participate in the larger teaching community;
9. Participate in a variety of co-teaching (one-teach, one observe; one teach, one assist; station teaching; alternative (differentiated) teaching; supplemental teaching; parallel teaching, and team teaching) situations and activities.

# Student Teaching

Candidates who have obtained senior status may be admitted to Student Teaching. Each Student Teacher must have been admitted into the Education Division. The Division Data Manager and the Registrar will complete the checklist to see all criteria have been met.

## 

## Admission Criteria for Student Teaching

**Before a candidate can be accepted into Student Teaching, the candidate will have:**

1. Senior standing shall be prerequisite for admission to Student Teaching. In addition, each candidate must have been admitted to the Teacher Education Program at LWC.
2. Each candidate for Student Teaching must be approved by the LWC Teacher Education Committee. Acceptance into the Teacher Education Program does not mean automatic approval for Student Teaching.
3. Official transcripts of all college work must be on file in the Registrar’s Office.
4. Each candidate must have a current criminal check, a copy of a current medical examination including a tuberculosis test or screening and a child neglect form in their file. All required items must be submitted the semester prior to Student Teaching.
5. Candidates must have a current KEA-Aspiring Educators membership or proof of liability insurance due semester prior to start.
6. Each candidate must have completed 200 hours of clinical and field-based experience prior to Student Teaching. Transfer candidates must provide documentation of field and clinical hours earned at other colleges/universities. Of the 200 hours, 40 hours of field/clinical experiences will be documented through Practicum.
7. Each candidate must have a cumulative grade point average of 2.75 on all college work attempted.
8. Each candidate must have a cumulative grade point average of 2.75 on professional education courses with no grade less than “C.”
9. Each candidate must have a cumulative grade point average of 2.75 in each area of emphasis/major with no grade less than “C.”
10. Each candidate must have completed the following courses: all professional preparation courses; all courses in the area(s) of emphasis/major; all general education requirements; all elective hours.
11. Candidates must pass all sections of Praxis II in their Content area and PLT before they can begin student teaching.
12. A candidate may earn no more than 15 hours credit during the Student Teaching semester, which is limited to 12 hours of Student Teaching and three hours of practicum. It is suggested that a candidate may not be gainfully employed for more than 20 hours per week during the semester of Student Teaching.
13. The Student Teacher candidate must be a person whose moral, social, and ethical behavior is acceptable in the school and wider community.
14. Applications for fall Student Teaching and spring Student Teaching must be returned to the Data Manager two semesters prior to Student Teaching.
15. Candidates must have a HOLISTIC SCORE of TARGET on the Recommendation /Disposition assessment instrument which is completed by the Classroom Management faculty member and by the Chair of the Portfolio committee. (If the Chair of the Portfolio committee is the same as the Classroom Management faculty member, the Portfolio chair will appoint another member of the Portfolio committee to complete the recommendation.)
16. A candidate must have a successful Stage 2 interview with a Portfolio holistic score at the target level or above. If a candidate does not successfully complete the Stage 2 process, the candidate may remediate any conditions cited in the Portfolio or interview (two weeks from the interview date). If the stipulated conditions are not met by that date, the candidate will not student teach and must participate in the Stage 2 process again when interviews are normally scheduled in a subsequent semester.
17. The Stage 2 interview and portfolio is to be completed in the semester immediately prior to Student Teaching. Guidelines and instructions must be followed precisely to ensure documents and videos are uploaded correctly to the electronic portfolio. If unforeseen circumstances occur that prevent Student Teaching in the designated semester, the candidate must take a leave of absence for no more than one semester and must re-enter to complete Student Teaching the following semester. Student Teaching must be completed within two semesters following initial approval for Student Teaching.
18. Failure to complete Student Teaching within the time frame outlined in #16 will result in the requirement to re-interview and submit a new or revised Stage 2 portfolio that adheres to any updated Kentucky or LWC Education Programs guidelines.
19. Candidates who fail to complete Student Teaching within the time frame outlined in #16 and fail to request a leave of absence will be required to apply for readmission to the Education Program. After readmission, the candidate will be required to:

* Complete any new Education Program requirements including additional coursework and field experience.
* Reapply for Student Teaching completing the Stage 2 portfolio and interview as outlined at the time of their readmission.

1. In the semester prior to Student Teaching, Candidates will be required to complete Positive Behavior Intervention & Support training online (PBS) and provide a copy of the participation certificate for their personal file.
2. Candidates must complete a state and federal criminal background check as well as a child abuse/neglect form in the semester prior to their Student Teaching.
3. Candidates must complete a physical examination and TB assessment/screening in the semester before Student Teaching.
4. When the application for Student Teaching is filed and during the Stage 2 assessment process, the candidate must clearly state all areas for certification, i.e., secondary content adding Middle School certification, single or dual emphasis in middle grades, middle adding Elementary School certification. A Student Teacher cannot change the certification they are seeking during the Student Teaching semester or drop a certification.

When all criteria have been met, the candidate application will be presented to the Teacher Education Committee for approval. Applications for fall and Spring Student Teaching should be submitted to the Education Programs’ Data Manager at least one year prior to the projected Student Teaching semester. Assignments for Student Teaching are the responsibility of the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices. Student Teachers will be placed by the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices in a cooperative effort with the local school district personnel and/or school principals. Contracts must be secured with the local school boards. Student Teachers may not secure their own placements with public school officials or individual classroom teachers. Student Teachers may not student teach in a school district in which a relative (i.e., mother, father, sibling, spouse, significant other, aunt, uncle, in-laws, etc.) is employed or in a supervisory role at the district level. Student Teachers may be allowed to teach in a school in which a relative is employed provided the following conditions are met:

* The relative is not in the position of school principal, assistant principal, or another position with supervisory responsibilities over personnel in that school;
* Previous field experience placements in that school indicate that the Student Teacher has performed in an excellent manner with no difficulties arising;
* Approval by the school principal, district supervisor, LWC Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practice and the Teacher Education Committee.
* A Student Teacher may not be placed for Student Teaching in a school where his/her child, sibling, other close relative, or significant other is enrolled. Secondary teacher candidates may not teach in the high school where they attended.

The Student Teacher should be aware that being admitted to Student Teaching does not guarantee the successful completion of Student Teaching. Student Teachers who do not pass the Student Teaching experience may reapply for Student Teaching to the Education Programs. Reapplication does not assure acceptance.

## 

## Praxis II

It is required that candidates pass all Praxis II exams in the candidates’ Content area and PLT as required by the State of Kentucky for certification. This must be completed prior to Student Teaching to demonstrate the candidate’s readiness for Student Teaching.  Passing these exams is required by Kentucky in order to receive your provisional certificate for teacher after graduation. Any candidate who does not pass the Praxis II exams will not be allowed in Student Teaching without writing a letter to the department detailing a study plan on how the candidate will pass the Praxis II. The department head must approve of this plan.

# Overview of the Student Teaching Program

## Placement Of Student Teachers

In placing the Student Teachers, several factors are taken into consideration. These are the Cooperating Teacher’s qualifications, the level at which the Student Teaching experience is to be completed, and the areas of emphasis of a Student Teacher. The Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices, after conferring with the Education Director, also reserves the right to use professional discretion in placing the Student Teacher at a school of his/her choice.

## Personnel Involved In Student Teaching

The Student Teaching experience involves the efforts of many people, both at LWC and in the participating school districts. The role and responsibilities of each individual is delineated below:

**1. Education Programs Director:** The Education Programs Director serves as Chairperson of the Teacher Education Committee. He/She presents relevant information on all Student Teacher candidates to the committee and notifies the Student Teacher of the action of the committee. The Director has the authority to change or terminate the Student Teaching assignment. All requests for change must be directed to the Director of Clinical Practices and be approved by the Education Programs Director.

**2. Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practice:** The director is responsible for establishing the relationship between the college and the school district and provides liaison with the central office as required. The director is responsible for the assignment of Student Teachers. As the representative of the college, the director is also authorized to enter into written agreements (contracts), approved by the education division chair, with the school districts as specified in the state regulations.

**3. Teacher Education Committee:** Members of this committee include all members of the education programs at LWC, representatives of area school systems including at least one administrator and at least one classroom teacher, at least two members representing the College Arts & Sciences divisions, and one candidate selected by KEA-SP. This committee serves in an advisory capacity to the education programs. Other duties of the committee include acceptance of candidates into the Teacher Education Program and approval of all Student Teacher candidates.

**4. Registrar of the College:** The Registrar provides academic information during the students’ application process, both into the Teacher Education Program and into Student Teaching. He/She works in coordination with the Education Programs’ Data Manager, who serves as the Certification Officer, to determine eligibility.

**5. College Supervisor:** The college supervisor, a member of the education programs, maintains the primary contact between the college, the Cooperating Teacher, and the Student Teacher. The college supervisor visits the Student Teacher a minimum of four times (twice during each assignment) during the Student Teaching experience and meets for a conference with Student Teacher and/or Cooperating Teacher following each visit. The Supervisor may videotape the Student Teacher during one of his/her observations. It is not necessary for the supervising teacher to announce observation visiting times. The Supervisor will file an evaluation report for each visit as well as any other relevant documentation generated during the Student Teaching experience in the candidate’s permanent file. In consultation with the Cooperating Teacher, the College Supervisor will determine the final grade for Student Teaching.

**6. Central Office of Participating School Districts:** A person designated by the central office will be consulted regarding Student Teacher placement. The college will provide the designated district office member with a list of Student Teachers to be placed within the system and discuss possible placements with the staff members. In situations where the district office assigns the responsibility to the school principal, he/she is the contact person.

**7. Building Administrator:** The building administrator serves as a liaison between the college and the Cooperating Teacher regarding placement of the Student Teacher. The Administrator is encouraged to observe the Student Teacher as the schedule permits, and to include the Student Teacher in as many professional activities as appropriate.

**8. Cooperating Teacher:** The role of the Cooperating Teacher is the cornerstone of the Student Teaching experience. As the professional “on-site”, the Cooperating Teacher takes the primary responsibility to provide the day-to-day experiences that make up the Student Teaching assignment. He/she regularly evaluates the progress of the Student Teacher through observation and reports the progress through regular conferences with the Student Teacher and the college supervisor. The Cooperating Teacher provides a formal evaluation at mid-term and at the end of each placement, which is returned to the college supervisor. At the conclusion of the Student Teaching experience, the Cooperating Teacher provides significant input regarding a final grade. The district and the LWC select teachers to be Cooperating Teachers who demonstrate the following: effective classroom management skills; best practices for delivery of instruction; mastery knowledge of the content knowledge or subject matter being taught; aptitude and ability to contribute to the mentoring and development of a pre-service educator; usage of multiple forms of assessment to inform instruction; and creation of learning communities that value and build upon students’ diverse backgrounds. Teachers who hold a Teacher Leader Endorsement will be given priority consideration when selecting a Cooperating Teacher. Prior to the Student Teaching placement, a Cooperating Teacher shall receive training approved by the EPSB and by the educator preparation institution which shall include the following components: basic responsibilities of a Cooperating Teacher; best practice in supporting the Student Teacher (co-teaching); and effective assessment of the Student Teacher.

**9. Student Teacher:** As the primary beneficiary of the Student Teaching experience, the Student Teacher is most responsible for the success of the experience. The Student Teacher participates in all activities expected of a classroom teacher, including extra duties, teacher’s meetings, and professional activities where appropriate. The Student Teacher represents LWC and the school district during the Student Teaching experience and is responsible to all parties as outlined in this handbook.

## Policies and Procedures

The Policies and Procedures of the Education Programs apply to all students who take courses in the Education Programs including those courses designated as pre-entry or have been admitted to the program. This includes students who take EDUC 2123, 2713, 3123, and 3143 without the intent of entering the program. The Policies and Procedures include all those outlined in the Candidate Handbook, the Field Handbook, and the Student Teaching Handbook. Failure to comply to the approved policies and procedures of the LWC Education Programs, the Kentucky Education Professional Standards Board (EPSB), or the Kentucky Department of Education can result in a reprimand, the consequences outlined in the policy, the need to drop the course where the violation occurred or, if more serious in nature, not being admitted to the program or being dropped from the program.

**Class Absences**

In keeping with LWC policy, students are responsible for regular class attendance, in-class participation, and completion of assignments.  In the Education Programs, students are expected to attend all class sessions and absences are counted. Absences from classes that meet one day a week will count as three class absences since the session is credited for three class periods. Excessive tardiness, especially those students who habitually arrive to class late, can result in being counted absent from the class. If an emergency arises, the student must make every effort to notify the instructor prior to class through email or by calling if during regular office hours.

Students will only be allowed to make up work or tests from missed classes if the absence is excused. Excused absences include doctor appointments, funerals for immediate family, or valid emergencies. In order to have an absence excused, the student must submit a signed excuse from the physician or bring proof of the emergency. This should be submitted to the instructor on the day the student returns to class. Missing class or arriving late because of taking a test in another course will not be excused unless the request is submitted to the instructor for prior approval. The approval is at the discretion of the instructor. Completion of field hours **is not** an excuse for missing an education class or any other class. Field hours are assigned early enough in the semester and at times when no classes are scheduled. Work is also not a valid excuse for missing classes.

According to College policy absences for scheduled, authorized obligations (e.g., athletic events, choir tours, field trips in other classes, etc.) are not counted as class absences. In order for these to be excused the student must notify the instructor prior to the absence. Students are responsible for completion of missed class work due to an authorized absence within a reasonable (defined by instructor) length of time. Participation in extracurricular activities (intercollegiate athletics in particular) place additional demands and responsibilities on students and therefore requires that any additional absences may jeopardize the course grade.

When a pattern of excessive absence, tardiness, or other unsatisfactory performance occurs, the instructor will take one or more of the following actions:

* Request the student make special arrangements to improve his or her performance (e.g., meeting with a tutor);
* Enter the student in the Engaged 4 Success System (Starfish replacement), a system in which the student's instructor, academic or freshman advisor, Academic Affairs office, Student Affairs office, and coach (if the student is an athlete);
* Place the student on attendance probation, whereby an additional unexcused absence would result in a grade of F for the course; and
* Contact the student's parent(s)/legal guardian about continuing problems if the student has given written permission for contacts.

**Cell Phone Policy**

No cell phones are to be seen or heard in public school classrooms including clinical field experiences, practicum, and Student Teaching. If possible, they should be turned off. If the cell phone is to be used for legitimate instructional purposes such as students responding on a website, used as a timer, or used as assessment (clickers), it must be written as part of the lesson plan and approved by the Cooperating Teacher.

The Education Programs will adhere to the LWC cell phone policy for college classrooms that states “Student cell phones will be off during class time unless prior arrangement is made with the instructor. All cell phones must be put away during the class period.” Violation of LWC policy will be grounds for dismissal from class. Education instructors may impose additional cell phone policies and note these in their course syllabi. Any requests to keep the cell phone on but silent and not visible, such as family or medical emergencies must be given prior approval by the classroom instructor.

**Audio and Video Recordings**

Any recording of class sessions, group information meetings offered by the Education Programs, meetings with advisers or individual instructors, Stage interview sessions, or meetings with education faculty is not permitted either through audio or video. If there is a valid reason for recording, this request must be made prior to the meeting and have approval from all participating parties. Any meetings involving discussion of public-school students or situations in the public schools may not be recorded because of FERPA and privacy issues.

**Privacy Policy and Social Media**

Students cannot disclose information or incidences that occur in the public schools, classrooms, or clinical situation either through personal interaction or social media with friends and family. This includes any private meetings with P-12 faculty or administration. Avoid posting any school information, student information or education programs information on social media including Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and similar forms of social media.  This does not include general school announcements from authorized school officials to the general public.   The policy is supported by KY Code of Ethics and FERPA regulations for student / faculty privacy.

**Interactions with P-12 Students and Teachers**

LWC education students are in the schools as guests of the school system. The school is a workplace for teachers and administrators, as well as a safe learning environment for students. It is not a forum for socialization with teachers and / or students. Education students will not be placed in schools where immediate family members are present in order to avoid conflict of interest. Education students, who are placed in a school for field / clinical experiences, especially for Student Teaching, will have no social contact with P-12 students in the school they meet initially during the field experience. All interaction should relate to classroom work or extracurricular assignments. All interaction with students must take place on school grounds and be supervised by school personnel. In those field experience situations where teacher candidates have previous social contact with teachers and students, the candidate must use their best judgment in social interaction. During hours when completing the field experience, the candidate must maintain professional conduct in all interactions with P-12 students and teachers. During the Student Teaching semester, teacher candidates must avoid socialization, interaction through social media, and transporting by car all P-12 students in the school to which they are assigned.

Teacher education candidates must respect the work environment and maintain professional interaction with P-12 teachers. Teacher education candidates must avoid initiating inappropriate or excessive contact with faculty in the schools where they are assigned.

# The Student Teaching Experience

## Organization of the Student Teaching Experience

Student Teaching is a 70-day teaching experience (minimum) for the following programs:

* Secondary Education for 8-12 students;
* Middle School Education for 5-9 students;
* Elementary School Education for P-5 students;
* P-12 Art Education;
* P-12 PE & Health.

All programs except Secondary Education 8-12 have split placements during the clinical semester. During this time the Elementary P-5, Art P-12, and Health / Physical Education P-12 Student Teachers will complete two separate Student Teaching experiences at different grade levels. Middle School 5-9 will complete two separate experiences in both content emphasis areas. The 8-12 Student Teachers will normally have only one placement for the entire semester, as will Middle School candidates who have only one teaching emphasis. In the event a candidate is majoring in two program areas such as Middle and Secondary grades, two placements, one in each level, will occur. This is a requirement for certification.

Student Teachers (P-5, 5-9, P-12) who attended school in Adair County must complete one placement outside Adair County. Secondary candidates will not be placed in the school from which they graduated. The director of clinical practices, after conferring with the education division chair, also reserves the right to use professional discretion in placing the Student Teacher at a school of his/her choice. Because of the nature of the Student Teaching experience, it is not recommended that a Student Teacher complete the Student Teaching segments in a split grade classroom. Under extraordinary circumstances, a placement in a split grade classroom may be allowed. The ratio of Cooperating Teacher to Student Teacher will be one-to-one.

Throughout the semester, the Student Teachers will meet once a week, for seminars, with their supervising teachers at LWC. The time and date for these seminars will be announced at the beginning of each term. The Student Teacher and the school districts will be notified before the Student Teacher reports to begin the teaching experience.

## Progression Of Student Teaching

It is expected that Student Teaching will take place in organized, progressive steps. While the following provides an outline, it is recognized that each experience must be adjusted to the needs and abilities of each individual Student Teacher. The Student Teacher will attend the Cooperating Teacher Orientation Dinner with his/her Cooperating Teachers. This meeting is an opportunity for the Cooperating Teacher and the Student Teacher to clarify expectations.

During the first week of Student Teaching, it is expected that the Student Teacher will become familiar with the new school and classroom as an active participant observer. This includes the co-teaching strategies of One Teach, One Observe and One Teach, One Assist. The Student Teacher should develop seating charts, keep journal entries, and prepare to take a larger role at the school during the initial week. As the Student Teacher becomes more familiar and comfortable with the classroom routine and has a clear understanding of the expectations of the Cooperating Teacher, the Student Teacher should assume full co-teaching responsibilities. This means the teacher candidate takes an active teaching role in the full instructional day, while progressively adding classes to teach.

Normally, by the beginning of the fourth or fifth week of the program, the Student Teacher should be ready to assume complete responsibility for the school day. It is expected that a Student Teacher will complete a minimum of two full weeks of “solo/co-teaching” in each placement for P-5, 5-9, P-12 Physical Education or P-12 Art Education. Four weeks of “solo/co-teaching” is required for secondary students. Co-teaching strategies can be used throughout the Student Teaching experience including during the solo teaching period. The Student Teacher must clearly understand that assuming responsibility in a classroom is a decision that is made cooperatively between the solo/co-teaching and the Student Teacher.

## Institutional Policies Regarding Student Teacher

The following are policies developed by the Education Programs at LWC. The Student Teacher should be thoroughly familiar with these policies before beginning Student Teaching:

**1. Fee:** Candidate will be charged $155.00 Student Teaching fee / $38.00 for criminal background check / $10.00 for neglect check / $30.00 for KEA-Aspiring Educators

**2. Professionalism**: The Student Teacher is a representative of LWC and a guest in the classroom; as such, the Student Teacher is expected to act in a reasonable and professional manner at all times. The College expects a level of performance and sense of responsibility commensurate with those claiming membership in the education profession. The Student Teacher should be cognizant of the fact that he/she is a representative of the school district in which he/she is working and should understand and adhere to the expectations of the community and college in regard to appropriate dress and grooming, smoking on the school grounds, and social behavior.

When in schools the Student Teacher is a professional educator. He/she is expected to dress and act professionally at all times during the Student Teaching experience in compliance with the Education Programs guidelines. Examples of inappropriate dress may include, but is not limited to: (a) bare midriffs or bare lower backs; (b) visible body piercing(s); (c) visible tattoos; (d) shirts without sleeves or collars for men; (e) shorts; (f) men not wearing belts or socks; (g) gang associated attire such as ‘color’ bandannas or ‘sagger’ pants; (h) caps or hats; (i) jeans; (j) t-shirts with logos; (k) any attire that is too short, tight or revealing; (l) any look, style, or dress that disrupts the school process; (m) hair styles that are extreme, dirty, or unkempt; or (n) any modeling of looks or attire, including clothing and accessories such as jewelry and shoes, that is deemed inappropriate by the school or school district. Inappropriate dress could result in the Student Teacher’s removal from Student Teaching. Good hygiene is also a sign of professionalism and Student Teachers will be notified if personal grooming interferes with their performance in the classroom. In summation, the Student Teacher should be sensitive to the social norms of his/her placement school(s) at all times.

Confidentiality is a key component of professionalism. Discussion of students or school affairs with individuals other than the Cooperating Teacher and approved parties is not acceptable. Student Teachers must be careful in what is said to and about students in public places within the school and community. Breach of confidentiality is a violation of the Code of Ethics. Student Teachers should also avoid involvement in gossip with faculty, parents, students, or persons outside the school related to students, school personnel or school affairs.

**Cell Phone Policy:** No cell phones are to be seen or heard in public school classrooms including clinical field experiences, practicum, and Student Teaching. If possible, they should be turned off. If the cell phone is to be used for legitimate instructional purposes such as students responding on a website, used as a timer, or used as assessment (clickers), it must be written as part of the lesson plan and approved by the Cooperating Teacher. The Education Programs will adhere to the LWC cell phone policy for college classrooms that states “Student cell phones will be off during class time unless prior arrangement is made with the instructor. All cell phones must be put away during the class period. “Violation of LWC policy will be grounds for dismissal from class. Education instructors may impose additional cell phone policies and note these in their course syllabi. Any requests to keep the cell phone on but silent and not visible, such as family or medical emergencies must be given prior approval by the classroom instructor.

**3. Attendance:** The Student Teacher should be in his/her assigned school classroom at the time designated by the Cooperating Teacher and/or the Building Administrator. Tardiness is not acceptable and may result in poor evaluations. He/she should remain for a minimum of thirty minutes after the closing of school or until all assigned duties are completed. On days when there are meetings, school activities, or professional development that the Student Teacher is to take part in as part of the placement, he/she will be expected to stay until completed. The Student Teacher is expected to have perfect attendance. If a Student Teacher is absent, he/she is required to notify the school and the college supervisor as soon as possible, but no later than the official beginning time of the school day. There are no “cuts” in Student Teaching.

Any unexcused absence, or the failure to notify the appropriate people of an absence in a timely fashion, can lead to immediate dismissal from the Student Teaching program. All absences will be made up during the second placement. Excessive tardiness may also result in dismissal.

Should a special circumstance arise that requires extensive absence, the college supervisor, building administrator, and the Cooperating Teacher will meet with the Student Teacher to determine appropriate action to be taken.

**4. Lesson Plans:** A copy of detailed lesson plans is due at weekly seminars at LWC one week in advance. This requirement will be suspended once the Student Teacher demonstrates to the supervising teacher the ability to advance plan and prepare proper lesson plans according to LWC format. The abbreviated lesson plan format may be used once approved by the supervising teacher. It is expected that lesson plans will be prepared for all lessons taught and, as always, should be discussed and approved by the Cooperating Teacher before the lesson is taught. All official evaluation observations and the unit lesson plans must be submitted in the full lesson plan format, however. In either event, if the Student Teacher does not perform as expected, the full lesson plan requirements may be again required. During the Student Teaching experience, it is required that the Student Teacher participate fully in all activities at the school. This will include, but is not limited to, extracurricular activities, parent-teacher conferences (if appropriate), parents’ night or PTA activities, bus duty, and professional or in-service activities. While Student Teaching, the Student Teacher will follow the calendar and vacation schedule of the school district.

**5. Change of Placement:** If the Cooperating Teacher is unable to perform the supervisory function, the Student Teacher will notify the Director of Student Teaching. The director will meet with the appropriate district official, and another placement will be made. The Student Teacher must understand that if there is a delay in finding a placement, the Student Teaching experience could be extended.

**6. Remuneration While Student Teaching:** No Student Teacher may receive monetary compensation for any classroom instruction or for performing any other duties at the assigned school.

**7. Substitute Teaching:** The Student Teacher cannot serve as a substitute teacher. The Student Teacher is permitted to assume teaching responsibilities only if there is a certified teacher present in the classroom.

**8. Transporting Pupils:** Transportation of the pupils from the school shall not be provided in automobiles belonging to or driven by Student Teachers as part of the Student Teaching experience.

**9. Transportation to and from clinical placements (and associated costs) is the sole responsibility of the student candidate.**

**10 Termination of the Student Teaching Assignment:** There are times when it is in the best interest of the public school system and LWC that a Student Teacher is removed from the classroom prior to his/her completion of Student Teaching. The director of Student Teaching, college supervisor, Cooperating Teacher, and the principal of the school must be in agreement that this is the proper thing to do. (See Termination of the Student Teaching Assignment).

**11 Taking Courses While Student Teaching:** Because of the nature of Student Teaching, Student Teachers may not take any courses while completing Student Teaching.

**12. Employment While Student Teaching:** LWC’s commitment to Cooperating Teachers is that Student Teachers will be available on a schedule that corresponds with “regular” teaching days including but not limited to early arrival, after school and evening school functions, faculty meetings, parent conferences, and in-service/professional development functions. Due to this commitment, it is not possible to work a “second” job without conflict arising. Therefore, the policy of the Teacher Education Program is that Student Teachers will not work more than twenty (20) hours per week during the Student Teaching semester.

**13.** **Civil Cases**: If a Student Teacher is requested by his/her Cooperating Teacher, school principal, or any other school staff member to take action in a civil case against a student in the cooperating school in any way, the Student Teacher should immediately request a conference to include the building administrator, the Cooperating Teacher, and the LWC Director of Student Teaching. No Student Teacher should sign any legal documents pertaining to civil action in a cooperating school until after this meeting is held.

**14. Leave of Absence:** Students who contemplate leaving Lindsey Wilson College voluntarily and who anticipate that they will not be able to return *the semester following their withdrawal* are encouraged to file for Leave of Absence (LOA) of up to two semesters. If unable to return at the end of the first semester on a LOA, a student on LOA may make application for continuation by writing or calling the Academic Affairs Office.  The LOA assures re-admission without further paperwork or review by the Admissions Committee and the ability of the student to continue under the terms of the academic requirements that applied at the time the LOA was granted. At any time after returning to full-time status, a student who has been on LOA may opt to study under the terms of a later catalog. The Leave of Absence application is available in the Registrar’s and Academic Affairs Offices and must be approved by the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

**15. Withdrawal from the College:** A student contemplating withdrawal from the College should first consult with his or her advisor. If after advisor consultation the student still wishes to withdraw, he or she must contact the Academic Affairs Office or the Vice President for Student Services & Enrollment Management to complete an official Withdrawal form. A student withdrawing from the College before the end of a semester or module forfeits credit for work done in that semester or module. Students who need to withdraw from all their courses should refer to the Withdrawal Refund Policy located in this catalog.

* Withdrawal from the College is not permitted during the last 30 days of the semester.
* Students who do not complete the withdrawal process as stated above may receive grades of F in all courses in which they were enrolled. These Fs may result in loss of eligibility for financial assistance, whether at Lindsey Wilson College or another institution to which the student transfers.
* Proper withdrawal from the College is important!

**16. Criteria for the Outstanding Academic Achievement Awards in P-5, 5-9, 8-12, P-12 P.E./Health, & P-12 Art Education:**

The following criteria will be used to identify Student Teachers who are eligible for the Outstanding Academic Achievement Awards:

A. Performance as a Student Teacher

1. Classroom management skill

2. Use of variety of teaching techniques

B. Contribution to LWC

1. Leadership roles (especially KEA-Aspiring Educators)

2. High regard for LWC

C. Relationship with peers and faculty

1. Cooperation in class

2. Genuine professional attitudes

3. Leadership roles in education at LWC

\*Awards will be given at the discretion of the Education Programs.

## Evaluation And Grading During Student Teaching

The purpose of evaluation is two-fold: (a) to provide the Student Teacher with a realistic assessment of his/her potential as a teacher, and (b) to identify weaknesses that need improvement to enhance the Student Teacher’s ability as a teacher. Although there are formal times for evaluation, the evaluation should be an on-going process. Student Teachers should actively seek opportunities to meet with the Cooperating Teacher and evaluate each lesson taught.

A minimum of two persons will evaluate the Student Teacher during the Student Teaching experience — the classroom (cooperating) teacher and the college supervisor. The classroom (cooperating) teacher will complete one formative evaluation form at the mid-term point and one summative at the end of the placement. The secondary Cooperating Teacher (s) will complete three formative evaluations and one summative evaluation. The college supervisor completes an observation form during each of the four visits to the classroom.

During the mid-term and final evaluations, the Student Teacher should expect to meet with the classroom (cooperating) teacher and review the evaluation form before it is mailed to the college. The Student Teacher will have an opportunity to comment on the evaluation and discuss the classroom (cooperating) teacher’s evaluation. This discussion is not an opportunity for the Student Teacher to provide editorial comments on the classroom (cooperating) teacher’s performance.

The college supervisor will observe the Student Teacher a minimum of two times during each placement and complete an observation form (4 total observations for all students). Prior to the visit, the supervising teacher will check the lesson plans for thoroughness and appropriateness. Meetings with the college supervisor will take place following the observation.

During this debriefing, the college supervisor will review the Student Teacher’s performance and may make recommendations; at the end of the meeting, the supervisor will indicate a measure of performance, according to the scale utilized. A copy of each observation will be placed in the Student Teacher’s permanent file.

In determining the final grade, the evaluation forms of the Cooperating Teacher and the college supervisor will be utilized. Also considered in the final grade are performance assessments as indicated in the syllabus (e.g.: Unit, Leadership Plan, PGP, professional involvement, all paperwork, etc.).

In Student Teaching, a letter grade is assigned (A, B, C, D, or F) based on Key Assessment and evaluations by the Cooperating and Supervising Teachers. To be considered successful in Student Teaching, it is expected that there are no unacceptable holistic standard scores and only a minimal number of acceptable standard holistic scores. It is expected that the Student Teacher will achieve primarily target and exceeds target holistic standard scores. Any Student Teacher who receives a C or below for the mid-term grade will meet with the college supervisor and the Cooperating Teacher to discuss the stated deficiency.

## Required Key Assessments for Student Teaching

The Student Teacher will be required to complete the following Assessment Items, as well as other assignments as indicated in the syllabus:

1. 10-day Instructional Unit
2. Leadership Plan/ Professional Involvement
3. Professional Growth Plan
4. Ethical Reasoning Case Study

## The Ineffective Student Teacher

While the college places only those LWC Student Teachers who demonstrate the potential to successfully complete Student Teaching, occasionally a Student Teacher will falter, and his/her performance will be below standard. This Student Teacher is normally identifiable early, may need more assistance, and may not be ready to manage and facilitate learning in a solo setting according to the recommended timeline schedule.

If a Student Teacher is identified as ineffective or marginal, steps will be taken by the Cooperating Teacher and the supervising teacher to decide if the candidate can continue in the same placement with a remediation plan. If continuation is appropriate, the Student Teacher, the Cooperating Teacher and the supervising teacher will develop a remediation plan using the LWC Remediation Form. If the remediation procedure does not successfully resolve the problem during the designated time period, the Student Teacher will be removed from the current placement and either assigned to a mentoring/remediation teacher or removed from Student Teaching. For removal from the placement, agreement among the Cooperating Teacher, principal, supervising teacher and Director of Student Teaching is necessary. Due process will be followed at all times if the Student Teacher is removed from Student Teaching.

## Remediation Outside The Normal Student Teaching Placement

The supervising teacher, Education Programs Director, and the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical practice will decide if the candidate should be placed with a remediation teacher (not part of Student Teaching) or if the Student Teacher should be totally removed from the Student Teaching experience.

If a remediation placement is appropriate, the director of Student Teaching will attempt to secure a remediation placement for the Student Teacher. Prior to placement, the Student Teacher, the mentoring/remediation teacher, the school principal, and the director of clinical practice will meet to collaboratively develop a remediation plan, using the LWC Remediation Form. The specific information in the form will identify: (a) areas of needed improvement; (b) specific strategies for implementation; (c) expectations or specific outcomes desired; (d) the person responsible for validation of the outcomes for successful completion of the placement; (e) a timeline; (f) consequences of unsuccessful completion of those expectations and requirements; and (g) options for the Student Teacher. The date and signature of the Student Teacher, mentoring teacher, school principal, and the director of clinical practice shall also be added to the form. Copies of the plan will be distributed to the Student Teacher and other persons involved in the remediation process. Weekly remediation reports will be provided to the director of Student Teaching and the school principal regarding the Student Teacher’s progress toward reaching the goals of the remediation plan.

A professional growth plan (PGP) will be developed by the Student Teacher and the mentoring teacher. The PGP, which becomes an integral part of the Remediation Plan, is submitted for approval to the school principal and the director of Student Teaching in no more than 5 school days.

If the remediation plan and Student Teaching extend beyond the current semester, an “Incomplete” will be assigned until the completion of the Student Teaching experience. The Student Teacher will pay the stipend of the Cooperating Teacher(s) for one or both placements.

If the remediation plan does not result in successful performance, the decision to terminate the remediation placement will be made based on input from and discussions with the mentoring/remediation teacher, principal, and director of Student Teaching. Upon termination of the placement, the Student Teacher will be given a failing grade for the Student Teaching experience and advised of available options. Due process will be followed at all times if the Student Teacher is removed from Student Teaching.

If the Student Teacher candidate applies to retake Student Teaching, he/she must petition the education faculty requesting another opportunity. If an opportunity is granted, additional remediation in the Student Teacher candidate’s areas of weakness will be recommended by the director of clinical practice in consultation with the education division faculty. A written plan for remediation, with requirements for documentation, will be outlined. This documentation must accompany the Student Teaching application when the Student Teacher candidate reapplies. The Student Teacher candidate will be given no credit for any of the previous Student Teaching and must meet current admission requirements at the time of re-application. The Student Teacher candidate must register in Student Teaching following the normal registration process, paying the normal enrollment fees and Student Teaching costs.

Removal from Student Teaching into a remediation placement is an option on only one occasion. Subsequent ineffective or marginal performance during Student Teaching will result in removal from Student Teaching and the Teacher Education Program. Due process will be followed at all times when a Student Teacher is removed for Student Teaching.

## Termination Of The Student Teaching Assignment

The college places only those LWC candidates who complete the Stage 2 assessment process and who, in the professional judgment of the education faculty and Teacher Education Committee, will have the potential to successfully complete Student Teaching. While the college and the Cooperating Teacher(s) will provide support to the Student Teacher and serve as a resource for him/her, successful completion of Student Teaching is the responsibility of the Student Teacher.

There are times when it is in the best interest of the teacher, the public school system and LWC that a Student Teacher be removed from the classroom prior to the completion of the Student Teaching. A placement will be terminated if the Student Teacher’s actions: (a) threaten the quality of the education in the classroom; (b) threaten the health and safety of the classroom students; (c) defy or break college, public school/district policies; and/or (d) break the OLEO Code of Ethics. Other potential actions that can result in termination include: (e) preparing unacceptable lesson plans; (f) delivering unacceptable lessons; (g) unacceptable classroom management; (h) unacceptable interaction with and unacceptable communication with others in your placement schools; (i) not in attendance for extra duties that your Cooperating Teacher performs (bus duty, faculty meetings etc.); (j) lack of promptness and attendance at work; (k) lack of promptness in submitting lesson plans; (l) lack of promptness in returning graded papers; and (m) not interacting with and unacceptable communication with LWC representatives. The director of Student Teaching and clinical practice, the college supervisor, the Cooperating Teacher, and the principal of the school must be in agreement this is the proper thing to do. Written documentation must accompany any request for removal. These requirements are absolute expectations and requirements for all professional educators.

It should be further understood that if a “Code of Ethics” violation occurs or if the Student Teacher is removed from the school setting by the school principal, the warning steps are negated.

Formal procedures to terminate a Student Teaching assignment shall begin with the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practice, who must inform the Student Teacher, in writing, the date the Student Teaching experience will end, and the specific reasons for such actions. Copies of the letter shall be sent to the college supervisor, the Cooperating Teacher, the principal of the school, the Education Programs Director, and the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

A Student Teacher who believes the decision to have his/her Student Teaching experience terminated did not follow proper education programs policy or procedure may appeal in the following manner:

## Due Process Policy

**For Student Teachers Whose Student Teaching Experience has been Terminated**

Who is eligible to appeal: A Student Teacher whose Student Teaching experience has been terminated.

Grounds for appeal: The Student Teacher can appeal on the basis of violations of education programs policy or procedure that resulted in a decision that the Student Teacher believes was inaccurate.

Procedure for appeal:

1. Following the receipt of the Student Teaching termination letter, Student Teachers who wish to appeal will inform the director of clinical practice, in writing within three school days. The appeal letter must state specifically what part(s) of policies or procedures of the termination process has been violated. Only issues raised in the appeal letter will be considered by the Appeals Committee.
2. The Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practice will forward the appeals letter to the Director of Education Programs. The Director will then forward the letter to the Appeals Committee within two school days.
3. The Appeals Committee will meet with the candidate, normally within five days of receipt of the appeals letter. The Appeals Committee consists of the candidate’s adviser, the VP for Academic Affairs, a Student Government President or designee, and the Education Programs Director. The director of clinical practice and/or Supervising Teacher may attend and meeting as a non-voting member.
4. Testimony during the appeals meeting must address only issues raised in the appeal letter. The candidate is entitled to have a campus representative present, however, only the candidate, school principal or designee, and employees and students of LWC may provide testimony. Testimony is recorded and all information is confidential. The candidate and members of the Appeals Committee may question anyone making statements to the appeals committee. If further investigation is needed, the appeals meeting will recess until the appeals meeting can reconvene.
5. Following the meeting, members of the Appeals Committee will meet in private to determine if the allegations were adequately investigated or if the original judgment was arbitrary. Once the investigation is judged complete, the appeals committee will render a decision by majority vote. This decision will be written by a member of the Appeals Committee based on written and oral testimony and will be sent by certified/registered mail to the candidate within three school days or as soon as possible. A copy of the appeal and decision must be forwarded to the Education Programs Director and the candidate’s adviser.

# Success in Student Teaching

Student Teachers are about to embark on one of the most significant professional experiences of their educational career. As Student Teachers, they will be afforded the opportunity to practice the theory and skills they have acquired during their college career. Student Teaching is a challenging, broadening experience. How challenging and how broadening the experience is depends upon them, for they are the first and foremost responsible for the quality of their own Student Teaching experience.

This section of the handbook has been designed to assist them in making their Student Teaching experience as rewarding as possible.

## Preparation For Student Teaching

Preparation is the key to success in Student Teaching. This preparation involves not only the organizing of teaching materials, but also the organization of life circumstances so that nothing detracts from the Student Teaching experience. The following may assist the Student Teacher:

1. Successful Student Teaching is an all-consuming task. While Student Teaching, other activities should be curtailed. If at all possible, a Student Teacher should not be employed more than 20 hours during the Student Teaching experience.
2. All arrangements for outside concerns should be made well in advance of the Student Teaching experience. This would include such items as childcare and transportation.
3. Prepare for the initial meeting with the Cooperating Teacher. Questions dealing with the teacher’s philosophy of teaching, of Student Teaching and of discipline, hours that teachers are expected to be in the building and classroom routine are all appropriate.
4. The Student Teacher should plan to arrive at the school early enough each day so that he/she has time to organize the day and the classroom. The early morning is a good time to review the lessons for the day and to adjust for any contingencies.
5. The Student Teacher should remain at a school a minimum of thirty minutes after the closing of school to review and assess the day. Notes regarding the material presented and the success of the methods used to be made. This is an excellent time to meet with the Cooperating Teacher to “sum up the day’s events.”
6. Lesson preparation should be thorough and done one week in advance of the presentation. All materials required for each lesson, including completed assessment should be noted and accumulated as part of the preparation process.

## Checklist for Preparation for Student Teaching

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 1. Have I spent the required number of hours of pre-Student Teaching conferences with my Cooperating Teacher(s)?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 2. Does my Cooperating Teacher have a copy of the LWC Student Teaching Handbook?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 3. Have I explained to my Cooperating Teacher(s) the requirements and expectations of LWC for “me” as a teacher?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 4. Have I discussed the LWC Student Teaching Timeline with my Cooperating Teacher(s)?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 5. Have I discussed the procedures that should be followed when I cannot report to school? Including plans for lessons I am scheduled to teach?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 6. Where do I park my car?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 7. What is the Cooperating Teacher’s daily schedule?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 8. What non-teaching responsibilities (e.g., hall duty, cafeteria duty, bus duty, etc.) does the Cooperating Teacher perform and that I will be expected to do?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 9. What format is followed by the cooperative teacher in lesson planning? Are these the same procedures expected of the Student Teacher?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 10. What are the school resources and policies/procedures for using copying machines, overhead projectors, computers, digital cameras, DVD players and other technological equipment?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 11. What texts/instructional materials will I be using?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 12. What is my Cooperating Teacher’s philosophy of education and/or instruction?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 13. What is my Cooperating Teacher’s classroom management system? And does my Cooperating Teacher expect me to follow the system or develop my own?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 14. How does the school report student progress to parents?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 15. What methods does my Cooperating Teacher use in evaluating students? And what records must be maintained?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 16. What special services, (reading, special education) are available to students in the class? And which students are involved?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 17. When are faculty meetings?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 18. What in-service activities will my Cooperating Teacher be doing this semester in which I can be included?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 19. What procedures should be followed when the Cooperating Teacher is absent? Will the substitute take charge of all the classes?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 20. What procedures are followed in emergencies? (Fire, Bomb threat, Tornado, Medical emergencies, Other)

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 21. What are the first-aid procedures that teachers may employ?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 22. What are the school policies regarding the dispensing of medicine to students?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 23. Have I reviewed a copy of the Policy Manual for teachers in my school?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 24. Have I reviewed a copy of the Student Handbook for my school?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 25. Have I arranged to attend a School-Board meeting?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 26. Have I arranged to attend an SBDM meeting for my school?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 27. What will be the Student Teacher’s first teaching responsibility?

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 28. What procedures will the Cooperating Teacher use in assessing and reporting my progress?

## 

## Interpersonal Skills

The Student Teaching experience requires working with a wide range of people. To a large degree, the success of Student Teaching is his/her ability to “get along with people.”

The following may be helpful to remember:

1. A teacher must be enthusiastic. In order to “infect” the student with the joys of learning, the teacher must provide an environment where the student can be caught up in the excitement.
2. Suggestions offered by the Cooperating Teacher should be accepted and acted upon; seek the advice of the Cooperating Teacher.
3. The best way to deal with people is to be honest and open at all times.
4. Making observations and comments about other people’s teaching are not appropriate for a Student Teacher.
5. Discussing sensitive issues related to the school or the school district, or an individual student is inappropriate.
6. A willingness to take responsibility and to assist the Cooperating Teacher will be appreciated greatly.
7. Students should be treated fairly and with respect at all times.
8. Showing interest in the out-of-class activities of the students helps the teacher build a rapport.
9. Lecturing fellow teachers on pedagogical success and educational theory may be viewed as “showing off.”
10. Becoming involved in another teacher’s personal problems or in politics may cause the Student Teacher to lose focus on the primary objectives of Student Teaching.

## Common Sense Rules For Successful Student Teaching

1. Learn each student’s name immediately. Anonymity gives a sense of security to misbehaving students.

2. Begin your lesson promptly. Show the students how important it is to be on time. Plan lessons so that there are no long periods of unoccupied time.

3. Establish standards of conduct in the classroom. Reinforce the standards as often as necessary.

4. Establish standards of performance. What is exceptional work, what is good work, and what is poor work should be clearly defined.

5. Stay alert to what is happening in the classroom.

6. Praise each student regularly.

7. State expectations and assignments clearly. If more than one or two students have a question about the assignment, it may help to rephrase the assignment so that it is clearer.

8. Insist that the students be quiet when someone is speaking. The teacher should never speak over noise.

9. Identify activities that are different and that allow all children to participate.

10. Do not force a confrontation in front of the class. Meet with the student individually.

11. State clearly the logical consequences of a child’s action. Act on that statement. Be consistent in carrying out the consequences.

12. Use praise to modify behavior. Give examples of positive behavior to students who are “acting out.”

13. Be flexible. Adjust the lesson/day to accommodate unexpected events. Always be alert to the unplanned learning experience.

14. Always remember that teaching is an interactive process. Just because the material was presented does not mean that it was learned.

15. Have fun! If you are not enjoying what you are doing, it will certainly be reflected in your attitude toward the students. If the Student Teaching experience is no fun, perhaps you need to rethink your career choice.

## Planning Lessons

Kentucky Department of Education defines planning as “that domain of teaching in which teachers formulate a course of action for carrying out instruction over a school year, a semester, a week or several weeks, a day or a lesson. Decisions made by the teachers as they plan for instruction have an influence on all aspects of ... classroom behavior and, consequently, on the nature of the learning outcomes that result from instruction.”

Well planned lessons, therefore, are a key part of Student Teaching. All lessons should be developed and planned well in advance, and always within the context of the larger unit of information covered during the school year. Although a Student Teacher may feel he/she can “wing today’s activities”, without a coherent, cohesive plan, the educational objectives of the class cannot be met.

In planning lessons, several formats may be used. However, all plans should include the following, and the college supervisor will look for these components when reviewing the lesson plans. (See Appendix A)

1. **Content Coverage:** These are teacher decisions about the subject matter to be taught during a given segment of instruction. Within this content coverage portion, the teacher identifies the skills, concepts, facts, rules, principles, laws or value statements to be taught. The materials are then evaluated to determine its appropriateness based on an analysis of timelines, learner state, or any other relevant factors. From this, the teacher is able to develop one or more unified objectives. The teacher then separates the content to be taught into distinctive elements or parts, such as concepts and their examples, or skills and their consequential steps, and then determines the order for presentation of the material. If an instructional unit is being prepared, the teacher identifies the length of time it will take to cover the material planned.
2. **Utilization of Instructional Material:** After the teacher has identified the topic to be taught, the next step is to identify the material to be used to present the lesson. These materials include textbooks, visual aids, or any other material the teacher deems appropriate. The teacher reviews the relevant materials and determines those materials most appropriate for meeting the needs of the learners. The teacher then ensures that the materials are available for use at the appropriate time.
3. **Instructional Activity:** During this phase of preparation, the teacher specifies what he/she and the students are able to do during the lesson. After identifying the activity, the teacher will then cite an order or pattern for the series of activities. This includes specifying the steps to be taken in the presentation, identifying how materials will be used and explain how the students will participate in the activity.
4. **Goal Focusing:** After identifying the material to be covered and the materials and methods to be used, the teacher then returns to the objective stated in part one. A check is made to determine if the activities/methods identified will meet the educational goal.
5. **Diagnosis:** As part of the planning process, the teacher should take into account the learner — his/her needs, abilities, background and preparation. The teacher matches the activities planned with the learner’s ability to complete the task successfully and meet the educational goal as stated.

As a final activity, the teacher will evaluate the lesson after it has been presented and determine if the educational objective, as stated, was met. This information will then be synthesized into the planning process to ensure that all educational goals are met.

## Need Help?

There may be times when the Student Teacher feels they need help during Student Teaching. There are many people who are available to assist them; however, it is important to realize that certain people can accomplish certain tasks; therefore, Student Teachers should keep the following in mind:

1. The **Cooperating Teacher** is the best resource for all of the concerns related to the teaching activity. As the on-site supervisor, he/she can provide the best insight into the children’s needs, the methods of handling the class, the specific material to be covered in the lessons, and the rules and regulations of the school. As a professional in the educational field, the Cooperating Teacher may also be an excellent resource when thinking about future goals and aspirations.
2. The **college supervisor** is the person who provides back-up information regarding the teaching activity. When the supervisor visits, he/she will not only provide advice with regard to the Student Teacher’s progress in Student Teaching, but also provide suggestions or alternatives to enhance the Student Teacher’s teaching style and methodology. The college supervisor is the best resource for concerns that involve the Student Teaching placement, the Cooperating Teacher, other teachers at the school, or the principal. **No Student Teacher should speak in a critical manner to or about a member of the school community.**
3. The **Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices** is the contact person that the Student Teacher will see if there is a concern with the college supervisor. Any concerns should be brought first to the college supervisor, if the problem cannot be resolved, you may then take it to the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices. The Education Programs Director has the final word on all issues dealing with the Student Teacher.

It is important to remember that many **problems can be solved if they are brought to the attention of the right person at the earliest possible moment.** Please also remember that a solution to a problem involves many different considerations, and that oftentimes the most obvious solution, or the solution that the student sees as most viable is not always the best solution when taken in consideration of the entire Education Program.

Please be assured, however, that all people involved in the Education Programs at LWC will endeavor to provide a fair, open hearing of the concern, and will do everything appropriate to resolve any concerns.

These items will be submitted digitally to Google and be accompanied by a demographic page.

# The Cooperating Teacher

This section provides the Cooperating Teacher with information for the student’s teaching experience. It is hoped that the observations, comments and suggestions contained here will make the Student Teaching experience rewarding and enjoyable for all involved. Any information dealing with policy and procedure regarding the Student Teacher will be found in the “Student Teaching” section of this Handbook. All Student Teachers receive a copy of the **Student Teacher Handbook** and will be familiar with its contents before beginning the Student Teaching experience.

If Cooperating Teachers have any questions regarding the information in the Handbook, contact the college supervising teacher assigned to your Student Teacher, the Director of Student Teachers and Clinical Practice, or the Education Programs Director at LWC.

## Purpose of Student Teaching

It is the responsibility of the Education Programs at LWC to provide each candidate majoring in education with a relevant, comprehensive practice teaching experience. It is important that the Student Teacher is provided the opportunity to model and demonstrate strategies learned at LWC.  This experience is the culminating activity of the Education Programs. It is expected that the Student Teacher will have the opportunity to participate in all phases of teaching — planning and presentation, supervising students, and professional development activities. It is hoped that the Student Teacher will be seen as a new member of the educational team; one who not only has much to learn, but also one who has much to contribute.

The outcome of a successful Student Teaching experience is a person who has acquired the information, skills and confidence necessary to be a competent professional.

## Kentucky Qualifications For Cooperating Teachers

School-based clinical practice faculty (Cooperating Teachers) must meet the requirements as set forth in the Kentucky Administrative Regulations (16 KAR 5:040): Cooperating Teacher Eligibility Requirements.

1. The teacher shall hold a valid Kentucky teaching certificate for each grade and subject taught; and a minimum of three (3) years of teaching experience as a certified educator.
2. A teacher assigned to a teaching position on the basis of provisional, probationary, or emergency certificate issued by the EPSB shall not be eligible to serve as a cooperation teacher.
3. The district and educator preparation program shall select teachers to be Cooperating Teachers who demonstrate the following:
   1. Effective classroom management techniques that promote an environment conducive to learning;
   2. Model best practices for the delivery of instruction;
   3. Mastery of the content knowledge or subject matter being taught;
   4. Aptitude and ability to contribute to the mentoring and development of a preservice educator;
   5. Usage of multiple forms of assessment to inform instruction; and
   6. Creation of learning communities that values and builds upon students' diverse cultures.
4. Priority is given to Rank II teachers endorsed in Teacher Leadership. The unit expects Cooperating Teachers to be trained in the Kentucky Teacher Internship Program; or to have completed a class in the supervision of Student Teachers; however, this policy can be waived in the event of a shortage of Cooperating Teachers.
5. Prior to Student Teacher placement, a Cooperating Teacher shall receive training approved by the Educational Professional Standards Board and provided at no cost to the Cooperating Teacher by the educator preparation institution which shall include the following components:
6. Basic responsibilities of a Cooperating Teacher;
7. Best practices in supporting the Student Teacher, and
8. Effective assessment of the Student Teacher
9. Training modules for Cooperating Teachers can be accessed through the [www.idrivedigital.com](http://www.idrivedigital.com) website or by contacting LWC’s Education Data Manager or the Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices at LWC.

The complete listing of requirements may be found in the Kentucky Teacher Preparation and Certification Handbook, available through the EPSB, Office of Instruction, Division of Teacher Education and Certification, Frankfort, Kentucky 40601.

## Expectations Of The College With Regard To The Cooperating Teacher:

As a member of the Student Teaching triad, the Cooperating Teacher plays a significant role in the Student Teaching experience. In order to ensure that the Student Teacher is supervised properly, the College expects the Cooperating Teacher to:

1. Attend an orientation session at LWC prior to the time the Student Teacher begins the Student Teaching experience;
2. Meet regularly with the Student Teacher to discuss the Student Teacher’s plans and lessons, as well as any other relevant classroom matters;
3. Keep the college supervisor apprised of the Student Teacher’s progress (this is generally done as a part of the supervisor’s visit to the school);
4. Complete two written evaluations of the Student Teacher, one at the midpoint and one at the conclusion of the Student Teaching experience (the secondary Cooperating Teacher will complete four evaluations---three formative and one summative); and
5. Notify the college supervisor when the Student Teacher is having difficulty.
6. Participate in co-teaching lesson (September 2013)

## Payment To Cooperating Teachers

Cooperating Teachers are paid for each Student Teacher assigned to them. Payment is made by the College at the conclusion of each 7–8-week session, after the College has received both the midpoint and final evaluations.

Cooperating Teachers also receive pay from the EPSB in Frankfort. This pay is in addition to the amount received from LWC. While the service provided may be in the fall, all checks from the EPSB come at the end of the fiscal year in May or June. The Cooperating Teacher should be alert to correspondence from the EPSB in late October/early November or late March/early April, depending on the semester a Student Teacher is supervised. That correspondence will detail the directions necessary to receive pay. For more details, see: 704 KAR 20:706.

If a Student Teacher is removed from the Student Teaching assignment, or if the Cooperating Teacher is unable to complete the assignment, or if a determination concerning payment will be made by a committee consisting of the college supervisor, the Education Programs Director, and the Vice President of Academic Affairs at LWC, after consultation with the Cooperating Teacher.

# Working with a Student Teacher

This section is designed to help Cooperating Teachers as they work with the Student Teacher. Many of the suggestions listed here have been taken from the book *Working with Student Teachers*, by Stratemeyer and Lindsey, and from the Kentucky Teacher Internship Program.

## Beginning Work With The Student Teacher:

The Student Teacher is usually apprehensive about the Student Teaching experience. To ease the Student Teacher into the teaching experience, one of the most helpful things that can be done is to share with them as much information as possible.

It would be helpful if the Cooperating Teacher took some time to decide which information he/she would like to share with the Student Teacher at their initial meeting. Some topics that might be included, aside from any personal notes, are:

1. Cooperating Teacher philosophy of education;
2. What the role of a teacher should be;
3. How the relationship between yourself and the Student Teacher is viewed;
4. Standards for the pupils in terms of behavior and in terms of academic work;
5. Specific explanation of disciplinary process, and whether or not the Student Teacher should maintain the same process;
6. Classroom organization;
7. Should the Student Teacher be allowed to change any of the classroom policies;
8. Providing an explanation of the ways of doing things; for example, the conditions under which students may use the learning center, how “snack time” is to be handled, or how opening exercises are conducted;
9. An overview of the school; the location of certain rooms, what teachers do about lunch, where additional materials not stored in the classroom are located;
10. Professional considerations; any rules for the teachers; the length of the school day; a dress code; and
11. An overview of the first day; what time to arrive, where to report, any materials that the Student Teacher should bring with them.

It is especially important that the standards and expectations of the Cooperating Teacher are explained to the Student Teacher. These should be specific; the evaluation is helpful, but the Cooperating Teacher should also discuss such topics as how much initiative the Student Teacher to take (should they just get up and help students the first day; should they take over the classroom when the Cooperating Teacher is with a visitor); the rate at which the Cooperating Teacher wish them to assume duties, the rate at which they might start teaching classes, and which classes they should teach first.

The critical part when deciding what to cover with the Student Teacher with regard to standards is that the Student Teacher should understand clearly what constitutes “a good job Student Teacher” while working with the Cooperating Teacher.

## Preparing The Students

The students in the classroom play a critical role in the Student Teaching experience. The class needs to be prepared for the introduction of another professional into the class routine. The students need to know about the Student Teacher — who is coming, why this person is coming, and how this person will “fit” into the class. While integration into each classroom will be different, there are some common methods that will make this introduction easier. If at all possible, children should be included in the preparations for the new teacher: the teacher should display a positive attitude toward the concept of another teacher in the classroom; and most importantly, the students must see the Student Teacher as a teacher, and not a student who has “a lot to learn.”

## The First Day

Welcoming a Student Teacher to the classroom is a key part of setting the tone for the entire Student Teaching experience. A desk or space should have been prepared for the Student Teacher so that he/she has a place to work. Provision should have been made for storage/security of personal belongings, and if at all possible, copies of texts, teacher's editions, and any other relevant teaching materials should be ready for the Student Teacher. Introducing the Student Teacher to the class is also very important. Once all pupils have arrived, and the work of the day is about to begin, time should be taken to introduce the “new teacher”. As the students will follow the Cooperating Teacher cue with regard to how he/she feels about the Student Teacher, the introduction should be enthusiastic; it should include a clear pronunciation of the Student Teacher’s name (perhaps even putting the name on a board), and a brief description of how the Student Teacher will work with the class.

While the recommended strategy at LWC is to let the Student Teacher “observe” the first week, this observation should not be construed as “sitting and watching” exclusively. It is hoped that the Cooperating Teacher will provide opportunities for the Student Teacher to participate in the class activities, either by working with the students individually or in small groups, or by doing some of the more routine activities (leading children to cafeteria, rest rooms). If this “active observation” is to be the rule, this should also be explained to the students on the first day.

While time should be taken every day to review the activities with the Student Teacher, it is especially important to meet with the Student Teacher at the end of the first day. During this time, the Cooperating Teacher should review the events of the day and discuss with the Student Teacher any questions or concerns he/she may have. If the Cooperating Teacher has concerns these should also be voiced.

## “Getting Along” With Your Student Teacher

As the term progresses, it is very important that a professional working relationship is maintained between the Student Teacher and the Cooperating Teacher. This is perhaps the most difficult part of working with a Student Teacher. The following are offered to help the Cooperating Teacher maintain the optimal learning experience for the students in your class while working with a Student Teacher:

1. Communication is the key to a successful Student Teaching experience. The Student Teacher must know how the classroom teacher feels with regard to all of his/her actions. While it is easy to praise the good classroom performance, it is much more important to point out and help to correct the bad aspects of a new teacher’s performance. Open communication should also extend to include those little things the Student Teacher does that interfere with the interpersonal dynamics, and as a result, the learning environment of the classroom.
2. The Cooperating Teacher should assist the Student Teacher as much as possible but understand that the Student Teacher must have the opportunity to discover what techniques work and don’t work. While no classroom teacher would allow a Student Teacher such latitude so as to adversely affect a class, it is important that the Student Teacher be given a chance to present his/her own lessons.
3. The Cooperating Teacher should provide constructive criticism. He/she should help the Student Teacher to understand not only which aspects of the lesson that were appropriate and which aspects were needed improvement, but why the lesson was or was not effective. The Cooperating Teacher should use this process to help the Student Teacher become proficient in objective evaluation of all of his/her classes.
4. The Student Teacher should be included when planning lessons. The Cooperating Teacher should explain the rationale for materials and activities selected so the Student Teacher can gain insight into planning for the class. The Cooperating Teacher should identify, if possible, those activities from the teacher’s manual that are especially effective, or not so effective.
5. The Cooperating Teacher should work with the Student Teacher as he/she plans lessons. He/She should review the plans with an eye toward meeting instructional objectives and providing a good learning experience for the students. In addition, he/she should help the Student Teacher to plan a lesson that will be successful.
6. The Cooperating Teacher should treat the Student Teacher as a team member and seek his/her opinion at times with regard to the class and its activities. The Cooperating Teacher should also work cooperatively with the Student Teacher to complete classroom chores.
7. The Cooperating Teacher should listen to the Student Teacher. Before making a judgment, he/she should take time to let the Student Teacher explain the action by always starting by asking a question, not by demanding an answer.
8. It is important the Cooperating Teacher treats the Student Teacher as any fellow professional.

## Evaluation of Student Teacher Performance

One of the most important aspects of working with a Student Teacher is evaluating performance. Evaluation is important not only because the evaluation form becomes part of a Student Teacher’s permanent record at LWC, but also because the evaluation of teaching performance is critical to the improvement of the Student Teacher. The evaluation process is completed formally two-four\* times during the Student Teaching experience. However, evaluation should be a constant and on-going process. Every lesson that the Student Teacher completes should be evaluated by the Cooperating Teacher and the Student Teacher.

Student Teachers at LWC receive a letter grade for performance (A, B, C, D, F). Grades are issued by the college supervisor, after consultation with the Cooperating Teacher. The Education Programs recommends extensive use of the “comments” column on the evaluation form, as this narrative method provides the opportunity for a more complete evaluation of the Student Teacher. Formal evaluations are completed twice during each 7–8-week period. The midterm evaluation is used by the college supervisor to ensure that the Student Teacher is “on-track’, and so that any concerns can be addressed. It is especially important that the Cooperating Teacher not only complete the form, but also meet with the Student Teacher to discuss the form. After the Cooperating Teacher has met with the Student Teacher, the form should be returned to the college, either through the supervising teacher, Student Teacher or by mail. It is required that the forms be signed by all parties involved in the evaluation process.

In evaluating a Student Teacher’s class, the following may help:

1. Did the Student Teacher have a clear statement of the objective of the lesson? I Can Statements? Did the instructional strategies planned guide students to meet the stated objectives?
2. Was the lesson well planned? Were the instructional sequence and strategies appropriate for the grade level taught? Was the instructional sequence appropriate for the allotted time?
3. Was an appropriate learning environment maintained? Did the Student Teacher capture the students’ attention, and maintain the attention span throughout the entire lesson and keep students on task? Were appropriate classroom management strategies used?
4. Was the Student Teacher able to adjust the lesson to accommodate the learning needs of individual students and address student diversity? Did he/she change the activity when the students were “lost” or bored, or did the lesson progress regardless of the students?
5. Does the Student Teacher relate well to the students? Does he/she speak to the students at the appropriate level? Do the students respect the Student Teacher?
6. Did the Student Teacher meet the stated goals of the lesson demonstrated through appropriate formative and summative assessment?
7. Does the Student Teacher demonstrate enthusiasm for teaching?

To provide the most benefit to the Student Teacher. Some Cooperating Teachers would rather conduct the lesson evaluation conference at a specific time during the day when the teacher and the Student Teacher will not be interrupted. Regardless of when the evaluation is conducted, it should be seen as a time of constructive criticism and sharing; the objective always being improvement of the teaching style of the Student Teacher.

The College strongly encourages the Cooperating Teacher to sit with the Student Teacher and review the form with him/her. Sitting with a person and assessing his/her performance is a most difficult task. However, for the student to receive the most benefit from the evaluation process, this discussion is necessary. After the evaluation conference, please send the completed & signed IPR documentation to LWC. The Student Teacher may bring this form to the supervisor.

It may be helpful to the Cooperating Teacher to remember:

1. That good evaluation starts at the first meeting of the Cooperating Teacher and the Student Teacher. The Student Teacher should have a clear understanding of what is expected for work both in quantity and in quality before beginning the Student Teacher experience;
2. When doing an evaluation, observation forms before meeting with the Student Teacher. Make notes, citing specific occurrences of a behavior whether positive or negative;
3. When presenting critique use objective language. Instead of “you didn’t”, use “it doesn’t usually work well if...”;
4. To solicit feedback from the Student Teacher. Rather than tell the Student Teacher how he/she did, ask specific questions of the Student Teacher that will allow for discussion of the performance;
5. That evaluation is not “giving” the Student Teacher a grade. The Student Teacher completes projects at a certain level of competency. It is the Cooperating Teacher’s obligation to evaluate the competency and assign the grade;
6. Not to negotiate with the Student Teacher when assigning a grade. If there is a disagreement, speak with the supervising teacher.
7. Evaluating performance is stressful for every supervisor. However, a thorough, honest evaluation is the most important key to improving performance.

## Where To Go When You Need Help

While everyone in the Education Programs at LWC is optimistic that the Student Teaching experience will be positive for all people involved, we recognize that occasionally problems arise. If a problem arises during the Student Teaching experience, please feel free to contact the College at the earliest possible moment.

To help get the quickest response to a concern, the first person to speak with is the college supervisor. This is the person most familiar with the individual Student Teacher and can best advise you with regard to how to handle a particular situation.

The Director of Student Teacher and Clinical Practice is the person to speak to if there is a concern with the college supervisor. Although the department recommends that any problem with the college supervisor be addressed to the individual first, the Cooperating Teacher should feel free to speak to the director of clinical practice with regard to any matter affecting the Student Teaching experience. If the concern is not addressed satisfactorily, the Education Programs Director should be contacted.

Please be assured, however, that all people involved in the Education Programs at LWC will endeavor to provide a fair, open hearing of the concern and will do everything appropriate to resolve any concerns.

## Civil Actions

If it becomes necessary for a cooperating institution’s administrator to request that a LWC Student Teacher take action in a civil case against a student at the cooperating school, please immediately request a conference to include the Student Teacher, building administrator, the Cooperating Teacher, and the LWC Director of Student Teaching and Clinical Practices. No Student Teacher should be asked to sign legal documents before that conference takes place.

## 

## 

## Monitoring Classroom

The Student Teacher is a teacher candidate placed in the classroom to learn and grow professionally with the direct help and supervisionof an experienced teacher. Without the Cooperating Teachers' feedback, the Student Teaching experience becomes much less effective for beginners. As we move to the Co-Teaching Model, the name itself necessitates the Cooperating Teacher remaining in the classroom as an active participant in instruction even during the solo period. Yet, it is also important for the Student Teacher to have a sense of managing the class on his/her own. During the Student Teacher’s solo teaching time, Cooperating Teachers should follow his or her existing school policy and professional judgment in the amount of time they are away from their classroom. Because of legal responsibility, the classroom should be monitored by a certified teacher at all times. The Cooperating Teacher should stay within the building if another teacher is monitoring the class during a required absence. Follow your school’s policy.

# Appendix - Student Teaching Forms

**Lindsey Wilson College**

Student Teaching Lesson Observation Form

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Observee (Student Name)** | **Date of Observation** | **Observation # (1-4)** |
|  |  |  |
| **School** | **Age/Grade Level** | **Date** |
|  |  |  |
| **Content Area** | **College Supervisor/Cooperating Teacher** | |
|  |  | |

Please indicate a holistic analytical score for each standard as observed. Not all standards will be addressed/observable during a single observation. For more detailed descriptions of each standard review the [Model Core Teaching Standards](https://ccsso.org/sites/default/files/2017-11/InTASC_Model_Core_Teaching_Standards_2011.pdf) from CCSSO.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 7: Planning for Instruction** - The teacher shall plan instruction that supports every student in meeting rigorous learning goals by drawing upon knowledge of content areas, curriculum, cross-disciplinary skills, and pedagogy, as well as knowledge of learners and the community content. |  |
| **Standard 4: Content Knowledge** - The teacher shall   1. use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each. 2. Encourage positive and social interaction, active engagement in learning, and self-motivation. |  |
| **Standard 5: Application of Content** -The teacher shall understand how to connect concepts and use differing perspectives to engage learners in critical thinking, creativity, and collaborative problem solving related to authentic local and global issues. |  |
| **Standard 2: Learning Differences -** The teacher shall use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each learner to meet high standards. |  |
| **Standard 3: Learning Environments** - The teacher shall use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each learner to meet high standards.   1. Support individual and collaborative learning; and 2. Encourage positive and social interaction, active engagement in learning, and self-motivation. |  |
| **Standard 8: Instructional Strategies** - The teacher shall understand and use and uses a variety of instructional strategies to encourage learners to develop deep understanding of content areas and their connections and to build skills to apply knowledge in meaningful ways. |  |
| **Standard 6: Assessment**- The teacher shall understand and use multiple methods of assessment to engage learners in their own growth, to monitor learner progress, and to guide the educators and learners’ decision making. |  |

Observation Notes and/or Scripting from the observation:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Recommendations and/or Needs Improvement:

|  |
| --- |
|  |

Revised 2021

**Lindsey Wilson College**

Student Teaching Formative/Summative Evaluation - Used in Stage 3

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Observee (Student Name) | Date of Evaluation | Formative or Summative Evaluation | College Supervisor/Cooperating Teacher |
|  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| School | Age/Grade Level | Content Area | Date |
|  |  |  |  |

For each standard, highlight specific statements within the corresponding column which best represent the student teacher’s cumulative level of performance. Then indicate a holistic analytical score of 1-4 for each standard as observed ratings to indicate performances as 1-Unacceptable, 2-Acceptable, 3-On Target, or 4-Exceeds Target for each. Notes are encouraged when appropriate. For more detailed descriptions of each standard review the [Model Core Teaching Standards](https://ccsso.org/sites/default/files/2017-11/InTASC_Model_Core_Teaching_Standards_2011.pdf) from CCSSO and/or [The Framework for Teaching](https://education.ky.gov/teachers/PGES/TPGES/Documents/Kentucky%20Framework%20for%20Teaching.pdf).

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 1-Learner Development -** The teacher shall understand how learners grow and develop, recognizing that patterns of learning and development vary individually within and across the cognitive, linguistic, social, and emotional, and physical areas, and shall design and shall implement developmentally appropriate and challenging learning experiences. | | | |  |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | |
| Outcomes represent low expectations for students and lack of rigor, and not all of them reflect important learning in the discipline.  Outcomes are stated as activities rather than as student learning.  Outcomes reflect only one type of learning and only one discipline or strand and are suitable for only some students. | Outcomes represent moderately high expectations and rigor.  Some outcomes reflect important learning in the discipline and consist of a combination of outcomes and activities.  Outcomes reflect several types of learning, but teacher has made no attempt at coordination or integration.  Most of the outcomes are suitable for most of the students in the class in accordance with global assessments of student learning. | Most outcomes represent rigorous and important learning in the discipline.  All the instructional outcomes are clear, are written in the form of student learning, and suggest viable methods of assessment.  Outcomes reflect several different types of learning and opportunities for coordination.  Outcomes take into account the varying needs of groups of students. | All outcomes represent rigorous and important learning in the discipline.  The outcomes are clear, are written in the form of student learning, and permit viable methods of assessment.  Outcomes reflect several different types of learning and, where appropriate, represent opportunities for both coordination and integration.  Outcomes take into account the varying needs of individual students. | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 2: Learning Differences -** The teacher shall use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each learner to meet high standards. | | | |  |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | |
| Teacher demonstrates little or no understanding of how students learn and little knowledge of students’ backgrounds, cultures, skills, language proficiency, interests, and special needs and does not seek such understanding. | Teacher indicates the importance of understanding how students learn and the students’ backgrounds, cultures, skills, language proficiency, interests, and special needs, and attains this knowledge about the class as a whole. | Teacher understands the active nature of student learning and attains information about levels of development for groups of students.  The teacher also purposefully seeks knowledge from several sources of students’ backgrounds, cultures, skills, language proficiency, interests, and special needs and attains this knowledge about groups of students. | Teacher actively seeks knowledge of students’ levels of development and their backgrounds, cultures, skills, language proficiency, interests, and special needs from a variety of sources. This information is acquired for individual students. | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 3: Learning Environments -** The teacher shall use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each learner to meet high standards.   1. Support individual and collaborative learning; and 2. Encourage positive and social interaction, active engagement in learning, and self-motivation. | | | |  |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | |
| Patterns of classroom interactions, both between the teacher and students and among students, are mostly negative, inappropriate, or insensitive to students' ages, cultural backgrounds, and developmental levels. Interactions are characterized by sarcasm, put-downs, or conflict.  Teacher does not deal with disrespectful behavior. | Patterns of classroom interactions, both between the teacher and students and among students, are generally appropriate but may reflect occasional inconsistencies, favoritism, and disregard for students' ages, cultures, and developmental levels.  Students rarely demonstrate disrespect for one another.  Teacher attempts to respond to disrespectful behavior, with uneven results. The net result of the interactions is neutral, conveying neither warmth nor conflict. | Teacher-student interactions are friendly and demonstrate general caring and respect. Such interactions are appropriate to the ages of the students.  Students exhibit respect for the teacher. Interactions among students are generally polite and respectful.  Teacher responds successfully to disrespectful behavior among students. The net result of the interactions is polite and respectful, but impersonal. | Classroom interactions among the teacher and individual students are highly respectful, reflecting genuine warmth and caring and sensitivity to students as individuals.  Students exhibit respect for the teacher and contribute to high levels of civil interaction between all members of the class. The net result of interactions is that of connections with students as individuals. | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 4: Content Knowledge -** The teacher shall   1. use the understanding of individual differences and diverse cultures and communities to ensure inclusive learning environments that enable each 2. Encourage positive and social interaction, active engagement in learning, and self-motivation. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| In planning and practice, teacher makes content errors or does not correct errors made by students.  Teacher’s plans and practice display little understanding of prerequisite relationships important to student’s learning of the content.  Teacher displays little or no understanding of the range of pedagogical approaches suitable to student’s learning of the content. | Teacher is familiar with the important concepts in the discipline but displays lack of awareness of how these concepts relate to one another.  Teacher’s plans and practice indicate some awareness of prerequisite relationships, although such knowledge may be inaccurate or incomplete.  Teacher’s plans and practice reflect a limited range of pedagogical approaches to the discipline or to the students. | Teacher displays solid knowledge of the important concepts in the discipline and the ways they relate to one another.  Teacher’s plans and practice reflect accurate understanding of prerequisite relationships among topics and concepts.  Teacher’s plans and practice reflect familiarity with a wide range of effective pedagogical approaches to the discipline. | Teacher displays extensive knowledge of the important concepts in the discipline and the ways they relate both to one another and to other disciplines.  Teacher’s plans and practice reflect understanding of prerequisite relationships among topics and concepts and provide a link to necessary cognitive structures needed by students to ensure understanding.  Teacher’s plans and practice reflect familiarity with a wide range of effective pedagogical approaches in the discipline, anticipating student misconceptions. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 5: Application of Content-** The teacher shall understand how to connect concepts and use differing perspectives to engage learners in critical thinking, creativity, and collaborative problem solving related to authentic local and global issues. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| The instructional purpose of the lesson is unclear to students, and the directions and procedures are confusing.  The teacher’s explanation of the content contains major errors.  The teacher’s spoken or written language contains errors.  The teacher’s spoken or written language contains errors of grammar or syntax  The teacher’s vocabulary is inappropriate, vague, or used incorrectly, leaving students confused. | The teacher’s attempt to explain the instructional purpose has only limited success, and/or directions and procedures must be clarified after initial student confusion.  The teacher’s explanation of the content may contain minor errors; some portions are clear; other portions are difficult to follow.  The teacher’s explanation consists of a monologue, with no invitation to the students for intellectual engagement.  Teacher’s spoken language is correct; however, his or her vocabulary is limited, or not fully appropriate to the students’ ages or backgrounds. | The teacher clearly communicates instructional purpose of the lesson, including where it is situated within the broader learning, and explains procedures and directions clearly.  Teacher’s explanation of content is well scaffolded, clear and accurate, and connects with students’ knowledge and experiences.  During the explanation of content, the teacher invites student intellectual engagement.  Teacher’s spoken and written language is clear and correct and uses vocabulary appropriate to the students’ ages and interests. | The teacher links the instructional purpose of the lesson to the students’ interests; the directions and procedures are clear and anticipate possible student misunderstanding.  The teacher’s explanation of content is thorough and clear, developing conceptual understanding through artful scaffolding and connecting with students’ interest.  Students contribute to extending the content and help explain concepts to their classmates.  The teacher’s spoken and written language is expressive, and the teacher finds opportunities to extend students’ vocabularies. | | |
| Teacher adheres to the instruction plan in spite of evidence of poor student understanding or lack of interest.  Teacher ignores student questions; when students experience difficulty, the teacher blames the students or their home environment. | Teacher attempts to modify the lesson when needed and to respond to student questions and interests, with moderate success.  Teacher accepts responsibility for student success but has only a limited repertoire of strategies to draw upon. | Teacher promotes the successful learning of all students, making minor adjustments as needed to instruction plans and accommodating student questions, needs, and interests.  Drawing on a broad repertoire of strategies, the teacher persists in seeking approaches for students who have difficulty learning. | Teacher seizes an opportunity to enhance learning, building on a spontaneous event or student interests, or successfully adjusts and differentiates instruction to address individual student misunderstandings.  Teacher persists in seeking effective approaches for students who need help, using an extensive repertoire of instructional strategies and soliciting additional resources from the school or community. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 6: Assessment -** The teacher shall understand and use multiple methods of assessment to engage learners in their own growth, to monitor learner progress, and to guide the educators and learners decision making. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| Assessment procedures are not congruent with instructional outcomes; the proposed approach contains no criteria or standards.  Teacher has no plan to incorporate formative assessment in the lesson or unit nor any plan to use assessment results in designing future instruction. | Some of the instructional outcomes are assessed through the proposed approach, but others are not.  Assessment criteria and standards have been developed, but they are not clear.  Approach to the use of formative assessment is rudimentary, including only some of the instructional outcomes.  Teacher intends to use assessment results to plan for future instruction for the class as a whole. | Teacher's plan for student assessment is aligned with the instructional outcomes; assessment methodologies may have been adapted for groups of students.  Assessment criteria and standards are clear. Teacher has a well-developed strategy for using formative assessment and has designed particular approaches to be used.  Teacher intends to use assessment results to plan for future instruction for groups of students. | Teacher's plan for student assessment is fully aligned with the instructional outcomes and has clear criteria and standards that show evidence of student contribution to their development.  Assessment methodologies have been adapted for individual students, as needed.  The approach to using formative assessment is well designed and includes student as well as teacher use of the assessment information. Teacher intends to use assessment results to plan future instruction for individual students. | | |
| There is little or no assessment or monitoring of student learning; feedback is absent or of poor quality.  Students do not appear to be aware of the assessment criteria and do not engage in self-assessment. | Assessment is used sporadically by teacher and/or students to support instruction through some monitoring of progress in learning.  Feedback to students is general, students appear to be only partially aware of the assessment criteria used to evaluate their work, and few assess their own work.  Questions, prompts, and assessments are rarely used to diagnose evidence of learning. | Assessment is used regularly by teacher and/or students during the lesson through monitoring of learning progress and results in accurate, specific feedback that advances learning.  Students appear to be aware of the assessment criteria; some of them engage in self-assessment  Questions, prompts, assessments are used to diagnose evidence of learning. | Assessment is fully integrated into instruction through extensive use of formative assessment.  Students appear to be aware of, and there is some evidence that they have contributed to, the assessment criteria  Students self-assess and monitor their progress.  A variety of feedback, from both their teacher and their peers, is accurate, specific, and advances learning.  Questions, prompts, assessments are used regularly to diagnose evidence of learning by individual students. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 7: Planning for Instruction -** Shall plan instruction that supports every student in meeting rigorous learning goals by drawing upon knowledge of content areas, curriculum, cross-disciplinary skills, and pedagogy, as well as knowledge of learners and the community content. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| The series of learning experiences is poorly aligned with the instructional outcomes and does not represent a coherent structure.  The activities are not designed to engage students in active intellectual activity and have unrealistic time allocation. Instructional groups do not support the instructional outcomes and offer no variety. | Some of the learning activities and materials are suitable to the instructional outcomes and represent a moderate cognitive challenge but with no differentiation for different students. Instructional groups partially support the instructional outcomes, with an effort by the teacher at providing some variety.  The lesson or unit has a recognizable structure; the progression of activities is uneven, with most time allocations reasonable | Teacher coordinates knowledge of content, of students, and of resources, to design a series of learning experiences aligned to instructional outcomes and suitable to groups of students.  The learning activities have reasonable time allocations; they represent significant cognitive challenge, with some differentiation for different groups of students.  The lesson or unit has a clear structure, with appropriate and varied use of instructional groups. | Plans represent the coordination of in-depth content knowledge, understanding of different students’ needs, and available resources (including technology), resulting in a series of learning activities designed to engage students in high-level cognitive activity.  Learning activities are differentiated appropriately for individual learners. Instructional groups are varied appropriately with some opportunity for student choice.  The lesson’s or unit’s structure is clear and allows for different pathways according to diverse student needs. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 8: Instructional Strategies -** The teacher shall understand and use and uses a variety of instructional strategies to encourage learners to develop deep understanding of content areas and their connections and to build skills to apply knowledge in meaningful ways. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| The learning tasks and activities, materials, resources, instructional groups and technology are poorly aligned with the instructional outcomes or require only rote responses.  The pace of the lesson is too slow or too rushed.  Few students are intellectually engaged or interested. | The learning tasks and activities are partially aligned with the instructional outcomes but require only minimal thinking by students, allowing most to be passive or merely compliant.  The pacing of the lesson may not provide students the time needed to be intellectually engaged. | The learning tasks and activities are aligned with instructional outcomes and designed to challenge student thinking, the result being that most students display active intellectual engagement with important and challenging content and are supported in that engagement by teacher scaffolding.  The pacing of the lesson is appropriate, providing most students the time needed to be intellectually engaged. | Virtually all students are intellectually engaged in challenging content through well-designed learning tasks and suitable scaffolding by the teacher and fully aligned with the instructional outcomes.  In addition, there is evidence of some student initiation of inquiry and of student contribution to the exploration of important content.  The pacing of the lesson provides students the time needed to intellectually engage with and reflect upon their learning and to consolidate their understanding.  Students may have some choice in how they complete tasks and may serve as resources for one another. | | |
| Teacher’s questions are of low cognitive challenge, require single correct responses, and are asked in rapid succession.  Interaction between teacher and students is predominantly recitation style, with the teacher mediating all questions and answers.  A few students dominate the discussion. | Teacher’s questions lead students through a single path of inquiry, with answers seemingly determined in advance.  Alternatively, the teacher attempts to frame some questions designed to promote student thinking and understanding, but only a few students are involved.  Teacher attempts to engage all students in the discussion and to encourage them to respond to one another, but with uneven results. | Although the teacher may use some low-level questions, he or she asks the students questions designed to promote thinking and understanding.  Teacher creates a genuine discussion among students, providing adequate time for students to respond and stepping aside when appropriate.  Teacher successfully engages most students in the discussion, employing a range of strategies to ensure that most students are heard. | Teacher uses a variety or series of questions or prompts to challenge students cognitively, advance high-level thinking and discourse, and promote metacognition.  Students formulate many questions, initiate topics, and make unsolicited contributions.  Students themselves ensure that all voices are heard in the discussion. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 9: Professional Learning and Ethical Practice -** The teacher shall engage in ongoing professional learning, shall use evidence to continually evaluate his or her practice, particularly the effects of his or her choices and actions on others, such as learners, families, other professionals, and the community, and shall adapt practice to meet the needs of each learner. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| Teacher does not know whether a lesson was effective or achieved its instructional outcomes, or he/she profoundly misjudges the success of a lesson  Teacher has no suggestions for how a lesson could be improved. | Teacher has a generally accurate impression of a lesson’s effectiveness and the extent to which instructional outcomes were met.  Teacher makes general suggestions about how a lesson could be improved. | Teacher makes an accurate assessment of a lesson’s effectiveness and the extent to which it achieved its instructional outcomes and can cite general references to support the judgment.  Teacher makes a few specific suggestions of what could be tried another time the lesson is taught. | Teacher makes a thoughtful and accurate assessment of a lesson’s effectiveness and the extent to which it achieved its instructional outcomes, citing many specific examples from the lesson and weighing the relative strengths of each.  Drawing on an extensive repertoire of skills, teacher offers specific alternative actions, complete with the probable success of different courses of action. | | |
| Teacher engages in no professional development activities to enhance knowledge or skill.  Teacher resists feedback on teaching performance from either supervisors or more experienced colleagues.  Teacher makes no effort to share knowledge with others or to assume professional responsibility. | Teacher participates in professional activities to a limited extent when they are convenient.  Teacher accepts, with some reluctance, feedback on teaching performance from both supervisors and colleagues.  Teacher finds limited ways to contribute to the profession. | Teacher seeks out opportunities for professional development to enhance content knowledge and pedagogical skill.  Teacher welcomes feedback from colleagues—either when made by supervisors or when opportunities arise through professional collaboration.  Teacher participates actively in assisting other educators. | Teacher seeks out opportunities for professional development and makes a systematic effort to conduct action research.  Teacher seeks out feedback on teaching from both supervisors and colleagues.  Teacher initiates important activities to contribute to the profession. | | |

Notes:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | | | | Rating (4-1) |
| **Standard 10: Leadership and Collaboration -** The teacher shall seek appropriate leadership roles and opportunities to:   1. Take responsibility for student learning 2. Collaborate with learners, families, colleagues, other school professionals, and community members to ensure learner growth 3. Advance the profession. | | | |  | |
| **(1) Ineffective** | **(2) Developing** | **(3) Accomplished** | **(4) Exemplary** | | |
| Teacher communication with families—about the instructional program, about individual students—is sporadic or culturally inappropriate.  Teacher makes no attempt to engage families in the instructional program. | Teacher makes sporadic attempts to communicate with families about the instructional program and about the progress of individual students but does not attempt to engage families in the instructional program. Communications are one-way and not always appropriate to the cultural norms of those families. | Teacher communicates frequently with families about the instructional program and conveys information about individual student progress.  Teacher makes some attempts to engage families in the instructional program.  Information to families is conveyed in a culturally appropriate manner. | Teacher’s communication with families is frequent and sensitive to cultural traditions, with students contributing to the communication.  Response to family concerns is handled with professional and cultural sensitivity.  Teacher’s efforts to engage families in the instructional program are frequent and successful. | | |
| Teacher’s relationships with colleagues are negative or self-serving.  Teacher avoids participation in a professional culture of inquiry, resisting opportunities to become involved.  Teacher avoids becoming involved in school events or school and district projects. | Teacher maintains cordial relationships with colleagues to fulfill duties that the school or district requires.  Teacher becomes involved in the school’s culture of professional inquiry when invited to do so.  Teacher participates in school events and school and district projects when specifically asked to do so. | Teacher’s relationships with colleagues are characterized by mutual support and cooperation; teacher actively participates in a culture of professional inquiry.  Teacher volunteers to participate in school events and in school and district projects, making a substantial contribution. | Teacher’s relationships with colleagues are characterized by mutual support and cooperation, with the teacher taking initiative in assuming leadership among the faculty.  Teacher takes a leadership role in promoting a culture of professional inquiry.  Teacher volunteers to participate in school events and district projects making a substantial contribution, and assuming a leadership role in at least one aspect of school or district life. | | |

Notes:

Notes about Document:

The Lindsey Wilson College Student Teaching Formative/Summative Evaluation is a combination of the Interstate Teacher Assessment and Support

Continuum (InTASC) which are also the Kentucky Teacher Performance Standards (KTPS). Indicators from Kentucky Framework for Teaching (The Danielson Framework) have been utilized as descriptors of the ratings 1-4 (Unacceptable, Acceptable, On Target, Exceeds Target), for each standard. Indicators from the Danielson Framework were chosen as descriptors for each standard utilizing the “Important Document Crosswalk” within *Framework for Teaching* which was researched and provided by the Kentucky Department of Education which states:

“The Framework for Teaching is a research-based set of components of instruction, aligned to the INTASC standards, and grounded in a constructivist view of learning and teaching. The complex activity of teaching is divided into multiple standards clustered into four domains of teaching responsibility:

1. Planning and Preparation

2. Classroom Environment

3. Instruction

4. Professional Responsibilities

It is important to realize that this Framework takes into account the Kentucky Teacher Standards, the Kentucky Board of Education’s Program of Studies, Common Core Academic Standards, and the Kentucky Department of Education’s Characteristics of Highly Effective Teaching and Learning.”

To access the *Framework for Teaching* document directly, visit <https://education.ky.gov/teachers/PGES/TPGES/Pages/Kentucky-Framework-for-Teaching.aspx>

Table of KTPS (InTASC) standards to Framework for Teaching Indicators

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | **KTPS/InTASC Standard** | **Framework for Teaching Indicator** |
|  | 1 | 1C |
|  | 2 | 1B |
|  | 3 | 2A |
|  | 4 | 1A |
|  | 5 | 3A & 3E |
|  | 6 | 1F & 3D |
|  | 7 | 1E |
|  | 8 | 3B & 3C |
|  | 9 | 4A & 4E |
|  | 10 | 4C & 4D |

## Student Teacher Remediation Report

**Lindsey Wilson College**

**Student Teacher Remediation Report**

Semester: Student Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Mentoring Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ School: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Subject/Grade/ Level: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_Student Teacher Major: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Specific Area(s) for Improvement | Expectations or Specific Outcomes Desired |
| 1. | 1. |
| 2. | 2. |
| 3. | 3. |
| 4. | 4. |

The areas for improvement listed above jeopardize the Student Teacher’s successful completion of Student Teaching and must be remediated as outlined. The Student Teacher must meet the specific outcomes desired to be successful. Failure to successfully remediate in the time indicated will result in removal from the Student Teaching experience. Please complete the table below, providing the requested information.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Specific Strategies for Implementation For Each Improvement Area: | Person(s) responsible for validation of successful or unsuccessful completion. | Date of completion |
| 1. |  |  |
| 2. |  |  |
| 3. |  |  |
| 4. |  |  |

Director of Student Teaching/Date Student Teacher/Date

Mentoring (Remediation) Teacher/Date Principal/Date

## 

## 

## Student Teacher Remediation Follow-up Report

LWC Student Teacher Remediation Follow-up Report

Semester/Year: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Student Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Cooperating Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Supervising Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

School: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Student Teacher Major: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Assigned Subject/Grade: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

The Student Teacher Remediation Plan was filed for this student on .

The results of the remediation steps were:

The remediation steps were successfully completed.

The remediation steps were not successfully completed, resulting in a subsequent

remediation plan or the candidate:

* withdrew from Student Teaching
* was removed from Student Teaching

PLEASE ATTACH THE COMPLETED REMEDIATION FORM TO THIS FOLLOW-UP FORM AT THE CONCLUSION OF THE REMEDIATION

Comments:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **LWC LESSON PLAN FORMAT**  Use this template, the LWC lesson plan format, to develop a stand-alone lesson for each day in your unit. Attach rubric, scoring guides, worksheets, activity sheets, etc. along with each lesson. | | |
| Name: | Date: | Content and / or Integrated Subject |
| Age/grade level | # of students: | Gifted: |
| #IEP | #ELL | Lesson Title |
| **Lesson Context:**   * **Yesterday, students learned about** * **Today, students will** * **Tomorrow, students will**   **Unit Objective(s) Addressed in this Lesson (for stand-alone lessons, indicate NA)** | | |
| [**KENTUCKY ACADEMIC STANDARD (KAS)**](https://kystandards.org/)  **\*ELA Interdisciplinary Literacy Practices (required for ALL content areas K-12) (Literacy Component)**  **Math**  **Standard(s):**  **English Language Arts / College Career Readiness Literacy Content Standards**  **Standard(s):**  **Social Science / Science / Art / Integrated Music / Health / Physical Education**  **Standard(s):**    **List learning targets/objective(s) aligned with Kentucky Academic Standards: At least 1**  1.  List the “I Can” statements based on the learning targets / objectives:  1.  2. | | |
| **Key Lesson Components** | | |
| **Instructions: Mark all that apply** | | |
| **Strategies/Activities:**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Direct instruction |  | Indirect Instruction |  | Guided Practice/Modeling |  | | Discussion |  | Learning Stations |  | Technology |  | | Graphic Organizer |  | Cooperative Group work |  | Anchor Charts |  | | Independent practice |  | Guided questioning |  | Student choice |  | |  |  |  |  |  |  | | Other: | | | | |  |   **21st Century /College Career Readiness Skills:**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Ethics |  | Technology User |  | Leader/Team Contributor |  | | Media Literacy |  | Self-directed |  | Financial Literacy |  | | Social Responsibility |  | Multi-lingual |  | Personal Accountability |  | | Critical Thinker |  | Effective Communicator |  | Global Awareness |  | | Adaptability |  | Personal Responsibility |  | Curious researcher |  |   **Co-teaching Strategy:**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | One teach-one observe |  | Station Teaching |  | Parallel teaching |  | | One teach-one assist |  | Alternative Teaching |  | Team Teaching |  |   **Special Ed Teacher (SET):  Accommodations and Modifications if collaborating with SET**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | One-on-one |  | Small group |  | Extended time |  | | Scribe |  | Learning Stations |  | Reader |  | | Rubric |  | Student reads to teacher |  | Environment Change |  | | Graphic Organizer |  | Guided questioning |  | Student choice |  | | Accuracy goals |  | Step-by-step instructions |  | Assisted technology |  | | Other: | | | | | |   **Differentiated strategies/activities: IEP, ELL, and Gifted**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Group/Teamwork |  | Guided Discussion |  | Graphic organizers |  | | Guided questions |  | Student Leaders |  | Learning Stations |  | | Rubrics |  | Higher-Order questions |  | Movement |  | | Other: | | | | | |   **Media/Technologies/Resources:**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Interactive Board |  | Content Texts |  | Google Classroom |  | | Digital Formative Assessment |  | Classroom Library |  | Virtual Gaming |  | | Virtual Collaboration |  | Online Video |  | Learning App |  | | WebQuest |  | ESL Texts |  |  |  | | TV/DVD/Video: | | | | | | | Other Resources/materials: | | | | | | | Research Sources: | | | | | |   **Assessment: Indicate how the students will be assessed and how these assessments will be used to improve/guide instruction.**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Observation |  | Exit Slip |  | Think/Pair/Share |  | | Peer |  | KWL |  | Discussion |  | | Summary |  | Questioning |  | Dry Erase Boards |  | | Response game |  | Quiz |  | Self-assessment |  | | Student Data Notebook |  | Learning Log |  | 3,2,1 |  | | Other: | | | | | |     **Accommodations for this assessment?**   |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Extended Time |  | Increased Print size |  | Audio Recording |  | | Written instructions |  | Reader |  | Calculator |  | | Setting Accommodations |  | Scribe |  | Paraphrasing |  | | Modified Lesson |  | Translation App |  | Manipulatives |  | | Other: Behavior, SET | | | | | | | | |

|  |
| --- |
| **Lesson Procedures and Sequence**  **Instructions: Fully develop the learning strategies incorporated in the learning sequence.**  **Assessments: Even though a pre-assessment was given for the Unit, include pre-assessment(s) of a specific concept if needed. Clearly identify. Also identify formative assessments throughout the lesson plan and label summative assessments when included. Opportunities for student self-assessment should be included.** |
| **a. Describe the sequence of strategies and activities you will use to engage students and accomplish your objectives within this sequence. Use the outline below and *include only those sections needed.***   1. **Concept / Skill Review**      1. **Concept / Skill Preview** 2. **Using the Gradual Release Model of Teaching and Learning, develop and give full detail for the Learning Strategies and Experiences**   **a.**  **b.**  **c.**  **d.**    **4. LIST the questions you will use to promote CRITICAL THINKING during your lesson. This section should outline the who, what, when, where of the instructional strategies and activities. LABEL Bloom’s Taxonomy levels to ensure Higher Order Thinking (HOT/Critical thinking) questions are being asked.**  ***Attach a copy of all materials* used in the lesson including but not limited to:**   * **Handouts** * **Activity sheets** * **Instructions** * **PowerPoints** * **Assessments** * **Copies of or links to web pages** |

**Handbook Agreement Form**

I, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ hereby acknowledge that I am familiar with and will abide by the policies contained in the 2021-2022 Student Teacher Handbook.

Signature of Student Teacher: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_

**Model Code of Ethics for Educators**

The Model Code of Ethics for Educators (MCEE) serves as a guide for future and current educators faced with the complexities of P-12 education. The code establishes principles for ethical best practice, mindfulness, self-reflection and decision-making, setting the groundwork for self-regulation and self-accountability. The establishment of this professional code for ethics by educators for education honors the public trust and upholds the dignity of the profession.

**Welcome**

There is a movement growing with the greater P-12 and educator preparation educational communities to ensure educators and prospective educators understand how professional decision-making can impact the safety and well-being of children, as well as the culture and mission of the school. The increased focus on examining, understanding, and informing best practices in educator decision-making is a critical part of the mission of the National Association of State Directors of Teacher Education and Certification. (NASDTEC)

A professional code of ethics sets a higher threshold than regulatory codes of conduct. A code of conduct provides absolutes for employment, licensure, and/or criminal sanctions. The MCEE, however, helps mitigate the risks inherent within the profession and is designed as a guide for current and future educators to construct the best course of action when faced with ethical dilemmas, providing a basis for educator learning, self-reflection, and self-accountability.

**For more information, visit** [**www.nasdtec.net**](http://www.nasdtec.net)

**Principles 1: Responsibility to the Profession**

The professional educator is aware that trust in the profession depends upon a level of professional conduct and responsibility that may be higher than required by law. This entails holding one and other educators to the same ethical standards.

1. The professional educator demonstrates responsibility to oneself as an ethical professional by:
   1. Acknowledging that lack of awareness, knowledge, or understanding of the Code is not, in itself, a defense to a charge of unethical conduct.
   2. Knowing and upholding the procedures, policies, laws and regulations relevant to professional practices regardless of personal views.
   3. Holding oneself responsible for ethical conduct.
   4. Monitoring and maintaining sound mental, physical, and emotional health necessary to perform duties and services of any professional’s assignment, and taking appropriate measures when personal or health-related issues may interfere with work-related duties.
   5. Refraining from professional or personal; activity that may lead to reducing one’s effectiveness within the school community.
   6. Avoiding the use of one’s position for personal gain and avoiding the appearance of impropriety.
   7. Taking responsibility and credit only for work actually performed or produced, and acknowledging the work and contributions made by others.
2. The professional educator fulfills the obligations to address and attempt to resolve ethical issues by:
   1. Confronting and taking reasonable steps to resolve conflicts between the Code and the implicit or explicit or explicit demands of a person or organization.
   2. Maintaining fidelity to the Code by taking proactive steps when having reason to believe a situation.
   3. Neither discrimination nor retaliating against a person on the basis of having made an ethical complaint.
   4. Neither filing nor encouraging frivolous ethical complaints solely to harm or retaliate.
   5. Cooperating fully during ethics investigations and proceedings.
3. The professional educator promotes and advances the profession within and beyond the school community by:
   1. Influencing and supporting decisions and actions that positively impact teaching and learning, educational leaderships, and student services.
   2. Engaging in respectful discourse regarding issues that impact the profession.
   3. Enhancing one’s professional effectiveness by staying current with ethical principles and decisions from relevant sources including professional organizations.
   4. Actively participating in educational and professional organizations and associations.
   5. Advocating for adequate resources and facilities to ensure equitable opportunities for all students.

**Principles 2: Responsibility for Professional Competence**

The professional educator is committed to the highest levels of professional and ethical practice, including demonstration of the knowledge, skills and dispositions required for professional competence.

1. The professional educator demonstrates commitment to high standards of practice through:
   1. Incorporating into one’s practice state and national standards, including those specific to one’s discipline.
   2. Using the Model Code of Educator Ethics and other ethics codes unique to one’s discipline to guide and frame educational decision-making.
   3. Advocating for equitable educational opportunities for all students.
   4. Advocating responsibilities, performing duties, and providing services corresponding to the area of certification, licensure, and training of one’s position.
   5. Reflecting upon and assessing one’s professional skills, content knowledge, and competency on an ongoing basis.
   6. Committing to ongoing professional learning.
2. The professional educator demonstrates responsible use of data, materials, research, and assessment by:
   1. Appropriately recognizing others' work by citing data or materials from published, unpublished, or electronic sources when disseminating information.
   2. Using developmentally appropriate assessments for the purposes for which they are intended and for which they have been validated to guide educational decisions.
   3. Conducting research in an ethical and responsible manner with appropriate permission and supervision.
   4. Seeking and using evidence, instructional data, research, and professional knowledge to inform practice.
   5. Creating, maintaining, disseminating, storing, retaining, and disposing of records and data relating to one’s research and practice, in accordance with district policy, state and federal laws.
   6. Using data, data sources, or findings accurately and reliably.
3. The professional educator acts in the best interest of all students by:
   1. Increasing students' access to the curriculum, activities, and resources in order to provide a quality and equitable educational experience.
   2. Working to engage the school community to close achievement, opportunity, and attainments gaps.
   3. Protecting students from any practice that harms or has the potential to harm students.

**Principle 3: Responsibility to Students**

The professional educator has a primary obligation to treat students with dignity and respect. The professional educator promotes the health, safety, and well-being of students by establishing and maintaining appropriate verbal, physical, emotional and social boundaries.

1. The professional educator respects the rights and dignity of students by:
   1. Respecting students by taking into account their age. Gender, culture, setting and socioeconomic context.
   2. Interacting with students with transparency and in appropriate settings.
   3. Communicating with students in a clear, respectful, and culturally sensitive manner.
   4. Taking into account how appearance and dress can affect one’s interactions and relationships with students.
   5. Considering the implication of accepting gifts from or giving gifts to students.
   6. Engaging in physical contact with students only when there is a clearly defined purpose that benefits the students and continually keeps that safety and well-being of the student in mind.
   7. Avoiding multiple relationships with students which might impair objectivity and increase the risk of harm to student learning or well-being or decrease educator effectiveness.
   8. Acknowledging that there are no circumstances that allow educators to engage in romantic or sexual relationships with students.
   9. Considering the ramifications of entering an adult relationship of any kind with former students, including but not limited to, any potential harm to the former students, public perception, and the possible impact on the educator’s career. The professional educator ensures that the adult relationship was not started while the former students were in school.
2. The professional educator demonstrates an ethic of care through:
   1. Seeking to understand students’ educational, academic, personal and social needs as well as students’ values, beliefs, and cultural background.
   2. Respecting the dignity, worth, and uniqueness of each individual student including, but not limited to, actual and perceived gender, gender expression, gender identity, civil status, family status, sexual orientation, religion, age, disability, race, ethnicity, socio-economic status, and culture.
   3. Establishing and maintaining an environment that promotes the emotional, intellectual, physical, and sexual safety of all students.
3. The professional educator maintains students trust and confidentiality when interacting with students on a developmentally appreciate manner and within appropriate limits by:
   1. Respecting the privacy of students and the need to hold in confidence certain forms of student communication, documents, or information obtained in the course of professional practice.
   2. Upholding parents/guardians’ legal rights, as well as any legal requirements to reveal information related to legitimate concerns for the well-being of the students.
   3. Protecting the confidentiality of student records and releasing personal data in accordance with prescribed state and federal laws and local policies.

**Principle 4: Responsibility to the School Community**

The professional educator promotes positive relationships and effective interactions with members of the school community, while maintaining professional boundaries.

1. The professional educator promotes effective and appropriate relationships with parents/guardians by:
   1. Communicating with parents/guardians in a timely and respectful manner that represents those students’ best interests.
   2. Demonstrating a commitment to equality, equity, and inclusion as well as respecting and accommodating diversity among members of the school community.
   3. Considering the implication of accepting gifts from or giving gifts to parents/guardians.
   4. Maintaining appropriate confidentiality with respect to student information disclosed by or to parents/guardians unless required by law.
2. The professional educator promotes effective and appropriate relationships with colleagues.
   1. Respecting colleagues as fellow professionals and maintaining civility when differences arise.
   2. Resolving conflicts, whenever possible, privately, and respectfully and in accordance with district policy.
   3. Keeping students’ safety, education, and health paramount by maintaining and sharing educational records appropriately and objectively in accordance with local policies and state and federal laws.
   4. Collaborating with colleagues in a manner that supports academic achievement and related goals that promote the best interests of students.
   5. Enhancing the professional growth and development of new educators by supporting effective field experiences, mentoring or induction activities across the career continuum.
   6. Ensuring that educators who are assigned to participate as mentors for new educators, cooperating teachers, or other teacher leadership positions are prepared and supervised to assume these roles.
   7. Ensuring that educators are assigned to positions in accordance with their educational credentials, preparation, and experience in order to maximize student’s opportunities and achievement.
   8. Working to ensure a workplace environment that is free from harassment.
3. The professional educator promotes effective and appropriate relationships with the community and other stakeholders by:
   1. Advocating for policies and laws that the educator supports as promoting the education and well-being of students and families.
   2. Collaborating with community agencies, organizations, and individuals in order to advance students’ best interests without regard to personal reward or remuneration.
   3. Maintaining the highest professional standards of accuracy, honesty, and appropriate disclosure of information when representing the school or district within the community and in public communications.
4. The professional educator promotes effective and appropriate relationships with employers by:
   1. Using property, facilities, materials, and resources in accordance with local policies and state and federal laws.
   2. Respecting intellectual property ownership rights (e.g., original lesson plans, district level curricula, syllabi, grade books, etc.) when sharing materials.
   3. Exhibiting personal and professional conduct that is in the best interest of the organization, learning community, school community, and profession.
   4. Considering the implications of offering or accepting gifts and/or preferential treatment by vendors or an individual in a position of professional influence or power.
5. The professional educator understands the problematic nature of multiple relationships by:
   1. Considering the risks that multiple relationships might impair objectivity and increase the likelihood of harm to students' learning and well-being or diminish educator effectiveness.
   2. Considering the risks and benefits of professional relationships with someone with whom the educator has had past personal relationships and vice versa.
   3. Considering the implications and possible ramifications of engaging in a personal or professional relationship with parents and guardians, student’s teachers, colleagues, and supervisors.
   4. Ensuring that professional responsibility to students, their learning, and well-being.

**Principle 5: Responsible and Ethical Use of Technology**

The professional educator considers the impact of consuming, creating, distributing, and communicating information thought all technologies. The ethical educator is vigilant to ensure appropriate boundaries of time, place and role are maintained when using electronic communication.

1. The professional educator uses technology in a responsible manner by:
   1. Using social media responsibly, transparently, and primary for the purpose of teaching and learning per school and district policy. The professional educator considers the ramifications of using social media and direct communication via technology on one’s interactions with students, colleagues, and the general public.
   2. Staying abreast of current trends and uses of school technology.
   3. Promoting the benefits of and clarifying the limitations of various appropriate technological applications with colleagues, appropriate school personnel, parents, and community members.
   4. Knowing how to access, document and use proprietary materials and understanding how to recognize and prevent plagiarism by students and educators.
   5. Understanding and abiding by the district’s policy on the use of technology and communication.
   6. Recognizing that some electronic communications are records under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) and state public access laws and should consider the implications of sharing sensitive information electronically either via professional or personal devices/accounts.
   7. Exercising prudence in maintaining separate and professional virtual profiles, keeping personal and professional lives distinct.
2. The professional educator ensures students safety and well-being when using technology by:
   1. Being vigilant in identifying, addressing, and reporting (when appropriate and in accordance with local district, state, and federal policy) inappropriate and illegal materials/images in electronic or other forms.
   2. Respecting the privacy of students' presence on social media unless given consent to view such information or if there is a possibility of evidence of a risk of harm to the students or others.
   3. Monitoring to the extent practical and appropriately reporting information concerning possible cyber bullying incidents and their potential impact on the student learning environment.
3. The professional educator maintains confidentiality in the use of technology by:
   1. Taking appropriate and reasonable measures to maintain confidentiality of student information and educational records stored or transmitted through the use of electronic or computer technology.
   2. Understanding the intent of the Federal Educational Rights to Privacy Act (FERPA) and how it applies to sharing electronics student’s records.
   3. Ensuring that the rights of third parties, including the right of privacy, are not violated via the use of technologies.
4. The professional educator promotes the appropriate use of technology in educational setting by:
   1. Advocating or equal access to technology for all students, especially those historically underserved.
   2. Promoting the benefits of and clarifying the limitations of various appropriate technological applications with colleagues, appropriate school personal, parents, and community members.
   3. Promoting technological applications (a) that are appropriate for student’s individual needs, (b) that students understand how to use and (c) that assist and enhance the teaching and learning process.

**MCEE: The Power of a Common Language**

The Model Code of Ethics for Educators (MCEE), supported by national education organizations that undergone our profession, was developed by a diverse and representative task force of educational practitioners. The MCEE connects the aspirations of professional ethics with the day-to-day realities of the practicing educator.

The MCEE facilitates a broad understanding of what constitutes ethical best practice and helps ensure that educators are equipped with a framework for ethical decision-making.

The MCEE, which can be adopted, adapted, or endorsed, provides a basis for conversations across the profession about the importance of having a common language rooted in professional ethics. These conversations have power.

The Model Code of Ethics for Educators – Giving the professional common language to guide professional decision-making.

**National Council for the Advancement of Educator Ethic**

Established by NASDTEC, the national Council for the Advancement of Educator Ethics (NCAEE) consists of practitioners and educational partners that represent the profession. NCAEE’s mission is to promote and foster an intentional and thoughtful focus on professional ethics for educators. Its role is to provide national leadership in advancing ethical understanding and practice, while promoting awareness and use of the MCEE

Founded in 1928, NASDTEC represents professional standards boards, commissions and state departments of education that are responsible for the preparation, licensure, and discipline of educational personnel. Associate members include constituent groups with an interest in the preparation, continuing development, and certification of education personnel.

More information on NASDTEC and the development of the MCEE may be found at [www.nasdtec.net](http://www.nasdtec.net)

NASDTEC ---- 1629 K Street, NW, Washington, DC 20006

W – [www.nasdtec.net](http://www.nasdtec.net)

P – (202) 204 – 2208

E – support@nasdtec.org

I have read and agree to abide by the Professional Code of Ethics for Kentucky teachers.

Signature \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_